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TO PRESENT AND EXAM.NF THE RESULT OF A
SURVEY OF THE GRADUAIES OF THE SMALL
BUSINESS ADMINISTRATION SECTION §/-) MI-
NORITY RUSINESS DEVELOPMENT PROGRAM

TUESDAY, MAY 12, 1987

U.S. SENATE,
COMMITTEE ON SMALL BUSINESS,
Washington, DC.
The Committee met at 10 a.m. in room SR-428A, Russell Senate
Office Building, Hon. Dale Bumpers (Chairman of the Committee)
presiding.

STATEMENT OF HON. DALE BUMPERS, A U.S. SENATOR FROM
THE STATE OF ARKANSAS

The CHAIRMAN. The Committee will come to order.

First I want to congratulate Senator Weicker and his staff for
their diligent efforts over the past year in conducting this study,
which is the subject of today’s hearing.

The Committee’s report, released this morning, reiterates the
reasons why the Small Business Administration’s 8(a) Program has
become the target of criticism from tb- public and Congress. It il-
lustrates the crippling effects of poor program administration on
the opportunities that minority-owned small businesses so well de-
serve.

The track record of the 8(a) Program is one that fails not so
much on the question of guantity but on the question of quality.
When fixed program participation terms were initially implement-
ed in 1980, mary of you will recall that the fortunetellers predicted
disaster.

Many said that most 8(a) firms would shut their doors immedi-
ately after graduation from the program. But Senator Weicker's
study indicates the 70 to 80 percent of the 8(a) graduates managed
to stay in business, disproving the prophecies of years ago.

Although most firms stay alive, we can not assume that if the
horse trots it will run. We cannot automatically assume that
recent 8(a) graduates that exist today will prosper tomorrow.

Our ultimate assessment of tke &a) Program must not be based
just on the number of operating graduates, but also on whether
they receive the experience and the tools with which to prosper in
the future.

(D
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The survey shows everwhelmingly that 8(a) firms do not receive
the kind of management and technical assistance that we contem-
plated by the law, P.L. 96-481.

SBA cannot congratulate itself when its 8(a) graduates do not
obtain the too!s for continued business development. This jeopard-
izes the future of each and every program graduate.

I am also concerned that the Administration does not have a set
criteria for establishing program tenure and granting extensions of
time. The arbitrary way in which applicants are accepted ard time
is extended makes it impossible for business owners to plan for the
future.

The arbitrary nature of the decision-making process about par-
ticipation time lends credence to the wide'y held belief that 8(a) is
a highly political program. Members of this Committee in particu-
lar are regularly besieged by firms either trying to get into the &(a)
Program or trying to stay in.

And while it is my firm policy not to intervene in such matters, I
find SBA’s handling of these decisions generally unsatisfactory. A
business development program cannot be equitable when politics
rather than performance decides who gets the corn and who gets
the cob.

This hearing is the foundation for what we hope will be a strong-
er 8(a) Program. Two bills have been presented in the House which
present two very different answers to problems which plague th2
program.

Congressman Mavroules proposes an expanded program and in-
house safeguards to prevent politicizing the program. Congressmen
Conte on the other hand calls the agency on the carpet for its poor
performance by suggesting that program management be contract-
ed to the private sector. His bill, while radically different, deserves
careful study.

I believe the Small Business Administration is capable of operat-
ing a viable 8(a) Pr -am, despite evidence to the contrary in the
form of Wedtech, or Univox, or Amex or any other scandalous
anecdote that may be called to mind.

1 trust that its new leader, Senator Abdnor, will give his atten-
tion to the delinquent program and join us in our efforts to ensure
opportunity for all small businesses.

[The prepared statement of Senator Bumpers follows:]
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STATEMENT OF SENATOR DAL BUMPERS
CHATIRMAN
COMMITTEE ON SMALL RBUSINESS

MAY 12, 19387

I CONGRATULATE SENATOK WrICKEP AND HIS STAFF FOR THEIR
DILIGENT EFFORTS OVER THE PAST YEAR IN CONDUCTING THk STJDY WHICH
IS THE SUBJEC™ OF TODAY'S HEARING. THF "OMMITTEE'S REPORT
RELEASED THIS MORNING REITERATES THE RLCASUNS WHY THE SMALL
BUSINESS ADMINISTRATION'S & (A) PROGRAM HAS BECOME THE TARGET FOR
CRITICISM FROM THE PUBLIC AND CONCRESS. IT ILLUSTRATES THE
CRIPPLING EFFECT3 OF POOR PROGRAM ADMINISTRATION ON THE

OPPORTUNITIES FOR MINORITY-OWNED SMALL BUSINESSES.

THE TRACK RECORD OF THE 8(A) PROGRAM IS ONE THAT FAILS NOT
SO MUCH ON THE QUESTION OF QUANTITY, BUT ON THE ISSUE OF QUALITY.
WHEN FIXED PROGRA!M PARTICIPATION TERMS WERE INITIALLY
IMPLEMENTED IN 1980, MaNY OF YOU WILL RECALL THAT THE FORTUNE
TELLERS PREDICTED DISASTER. MANY PREDICTED THAT MOST B(A) FIRMS

WOULD SHUT THEIR DOORS IMMEDIATELY AFTLR GRADUATION FROM THE




PROGRAM., SENATOR W' ICKLR'S STUNY INDICATFS THAT SEVENTY IO
EIGHTY PERCENT OF 8(A) GRADUATES MANAGEL TO STAY [N BUSINESS,

|
DISPROVING THE PROPHFCIES OF YEARS AGO. |

ALTHOUGH MOST FIRMS STAY ALIVE, WE CANNOT ASSUME THAT IF THE
HORSE TROTS IT WILL RUN. WE CANNOT AUTOMATICALLY ASSUME THAT
RECENT 8(A) GRADUATES THAT EXIST TODAY WILL PROSPER TOMOPROW.

OUR ULTIMATE ASSESSMENT OF THE 8(A) PROGRAM MUST NOT BE BASED
JUST ON THE NUMBER OF OPERATING GRADUATES, BUT ALSO ON WHETHER
THEY RECEIVED THE EXPLRIENCE AND THE TOOLS WITH WHICH TO PROSPER
IN THE FUTURE. THIS SURVEY SHOWS OVERWHELMINGLY THAT 8 (A) FIRMS
DO NOT RECEIVE THE KIND OF MANAGEMENT AND TECHNICAL ASSISTANCE

CONTEMPLATED BY P.L. 96-481.

SBA CANNOT CONGRATULATE ITSHLF WHEN ITS 3/A) GRADUATFES DO
NOT OBTAIN THE TOOLS FOR CONTINUED BUSINLSS JLVELOPMENT. THIS

JEOPARDIZES THE FUTURE OF EACH AND FVERY PROGRAM GRADUATE.

1 AM ALSO CONCERNED THAT THE ADMINSITRATION DOES NOT HAVE
A SCT CRITERIA FOR ESTABLISHING PROGRAM TENURE AND GRANTING
EXTENSIONS OTF TIME. THE ARBITRARY WAY IN WHICH APPLICANTS ARE

ACCEPTED AND TIME IS EXTENDED MAKES IT IMPOSSIBLE FOR BUSINESS
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OWNERS TO PLAN :0OR THE PUTJRE. T ARBITRARY MNATURE OF [IHE
DECISTON-MAKING PROCESS ABOUT PARTICIPATION TIME LENDS CREDENCE
TO THE WIDELY-HELD BELIEF THAT B8(A) IS A HIGHLY POLITICAL
PROGRAM. MEMBERS OF THIS COMMITTEE IN PARTICULAR ARE REGULARLY
BESIEGED BY FIRMS EITHER TRYING TO GET INTO THE 8(A) PROGRAM OR
TRYING TO STAY IN. AND, WHILE IT IS MY FIRM POLICY NOT TO
INVERVENE IN SUCH MATTERS, [ FIJD SBA'S HANDLING OF THESE
DECISIONS GENERALT.Y UNSATISFACTORY.

A BUSINESS DEVELOPMENT PROGRAM CANNCT BE EQUITABLE WHEN
POLITICS, RATHER THAN PERFORMANCE, DECIDES WHO GLTS THE CORN AND
WHO GETS THE COB.

THIS HEARING IS THU FOUNDATION FOR WHAT WE HOPE WILL BE A
STRONGER 8(A) PROGRAM. TWO BILLS HAVE BEEN PRESENTED IN THE
HOUSE WHICH PRESENT TWO VERY DIFFERENT ANSWERS TO PROBLEMS WHICH
PLAGUE THE PROGRAM. CONGRESSMAN MAVROULLS PROPOSES AN EXPANDED
PROGRAM AND I'-HOUSE SAFLGUARDS TO PREVENT POLITICIZATION.
CONGRESSMaly CONTE, ON THE OTHER HAND. CALLS THE AGENCY ON THE
CARPET FOR ITS POOR PERFORMANCE BY SUGGESIING THAT PROGRAM
MANAGZMENT BE CONTRACTED TO THE PRIVATE SECTOR. HIS BILL, WHILE
RADICALLY DIFFERENT, DESERVES CAREFUL STUDY.

I BELIEVE THAT THE SMALL BUSINESS ADMINSITRATION IS CAPABLE

OF OPERATING A VIABLE 8(A) PROGRAM DESPITE EVIDENCE TO [IHE

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:




CONTRARY IN THE FORM OF ' 0=-THFCH, OF UNIVCOX, OR AMEX OR ANY OTHFER
SCANDALOUS ANECDOTL WHICH MAY BF CALLED TG MIND. I TRUST THAT
IS NEwW LEADER, SENATOR ABONOR, WILL GIVE HIS ATTENTION TO THIS
DELINQUENT PROGRAM AND JOIN US IN OGUR EFFCQRT TO ENSURE
OPPORTUNITY FOR ALL SMALI. BUSINESSES.

NOW T WILL TURN TO OUR DISTINGUISHED RANYING REPUBLICAN

MEMBER SENATOR WEICKER FOR HIS COMMENTS.

10
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The CrairMAN. Now I will turn to our distinguished ranking
Member, Senator Weicker, for his comments.

STATEMENT OF HON. LOWELL WEICKER, JR., A U.S. SENATOR
FROM THE STATE OF CONNECTICUT

Senator WEICKER. I am going to ask that my statement be sub-
mitted in its entirety to the record.

I would suggest that we get on with the business at hand which,
in my way of thinking, is very simple. And that is to get accurate
information so that we can correct whatever abuses exist in the
8(a) Program, because I want tc make sure that that program con-
tinues to live and continues to provide opportunity for so many
people in this Country.

But unfortunately we have a spate of publicity which could very
well submarine the entire program, which does not deserve, I
might add, that kind of fate. The basis on which we will act will
not be speculation, politics nor publicity, but rather fact.

And I understand that we are here today to receive the results of
several months of what indeed has been very hard work in getting
together the facts on which we can base our substantive judgments.
I look forward to the testimony we will have before us.

[The prepared statement of Senator Weicker follows:]

11




OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR LOWEL! WEICKER, JR.
oN
SURVEY ON SECTION 8(A) MINORITY BUSINESS DEVELOPMENT PROGRAM
HAY 12, 1987

TODAY, THE COMMITTEE IS RELEASING THE FIRST COMPREHENSIVE
SURVEY OF MINORITY BUSINESSES WHICH HAVE GRADUATED FROM THE
SMALL BUSINESS ADMINISTRATICN'S (SBA) SECTION 8(A) PROGRAM. THE
COMMETTEE’S OVERSIGHT ur THIS IMPORTANT MINORITY BUSINESS DEVEL-
OPMENT PROGRAM COMES AT A VERY CRITICAL TIME. [N MY OPINION, THE
8(A) PROGRAM IS AT A CROSSROADS. A WIDE RANGE OF LEGISLATIVE
REFORMS HAVE ALREADY BEEN INTRODUCED IN THE HOUSE, PARTIALLY IN
RESPONSE TO WELL-DOCUMENTED CASES OF ABUSE AND MTSMANAGEMENT.
CHANGES THAT CONGRESS MAKES IN THIS PROGRAM WILL CHART THE COURSE
OF FEDERAL MINORITY BUSINESS ASSISTANCE FOR THE NEXT DECADE.

WE WILL HEAR FROM SEVERAL 8(A) GRADUATES AND THE ADMINIS-
TRATOR OF THE SMALL RUSINESS ADMINISTRATION. THE COMMITTEE WILL
SEEK TO DETERMINE WHETHER THIS PROGRAM IS FULFILLING ITS STATU-
TORY GOAL OF BUSINESS DEVELOPMENT OR IS IT SIMPLY A MEANS TO
OBTAIN CONTRACTS ON A NON-COMPETITIVE BASIS.

WITH THE ENACTMENT OF P.L. 96-481, CONGRESS REQUIRED SBA

TO ESTABLISH GRADUATION DATES FOR ALL MINGRITY FIRMS THAT PARTIC-
IPATE IN THt 8(A) PROGRAM. FURTHERMORE, CONCRESS REQUIRED SBA TO

12
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PROVIDE 8CA) FIRMS WITH THE MANAGEMENT TOOLS NECFSSARY TO EFFEC-
TIVELY COMPETE [N A FRET /ND OPEN MARKETPLACF.

I KNOW OF NO BETTER YARDSTICK TO JUDGE THE PROGRAM’S SHC-
CESS THAN TO FIND OUT WHAT HAPPENED TO THE MINORITY BUSINESSES
THAT WERE REQUIRED TO LEAVE THTS PROGRAM. WERE THEY ABLE TO
SURVIVE AND PROSPER?

WHAT IS PARTICULARLY TROUBLING TO ME IS wHv SBA DID NOT
SEEK ANSWERS TO THAT BASIC QUESTION. | BELIEVE THERE [S MUCH TO
LEARN FROM THE EXPERIENCE CF PAST PRCGRAM PARTICIPANTS.

I WAS PLEASED TO LEARN THAT 70 PERCENT OF THE 261 FIRMS
URVEYED ARE STILL IN BUSINESS, LOMETIMES IN SPITE OF THE PROGRAM
AND THE "HELP” THEY RECEIVED.

HOWEVER, THERE ARE OTHER ASPECTS OF THE SURVEY THAT CAUSE
ME GREAT CONCERN: FIRST, THE PROGRf {S STILL PRIMARILY A CON-
TRACTS PROGRAM; VERY FEW OF THE PROGRAM GRADIATES ARE INVOLVED IN
MANUFACTURING; HAT WE EXPECTED TO HAPPEN BETWEEN SBA AND THE
MINORITY BUSINESS DEVELOPMENT AGEMCY (HBDA) HAS NOT HAPPENLD --
THE TRANSITION PROGRAM QUTLINED IN 1983 TO PREPARE 8(A) GRAD/A.ES
FOR THE COMPETITIVE MARKETPLACE HAS NOT RECN EFFECTIVE; AND, 17
STILL TAKES FAR TOO LONG FOR FIRMS TO GET CERTIFIED FOR THE PRC

GRAM
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THIS HEARTNG AND THE SURVEY WILL PROVIDE A RROAD OVERVIEW
OF THE 8(A) PROGRAM, ITS STRENGTHS AND WEAKNESSES. 1 INTEND TO
CLOSELY CCRUTINIZE THE RECOMMENDATIONS MADE BY THE PROGRAM GRAD-
UATES. 1 NOTE THAT THE GRADNATES URGED THAT POLITICS BE TAKEN
OUT OF THE PROGRAM. ALL TOO OFTEN, POLITICAL MUSCLE, NOT BUSI-
NESS PLANS, DETERMINED WHO IS AWARDEN THE CONTRACT. THIS SITUA-
TION MUST STOP.

[ LOOK FORWARD TO WORKING WITH MY 600D FRIEND JIM ABDNOR
AND QUR DISTINGUISHED CHAIRMAN SENATOR BUMPERS IN FASHIONING A
THOUGHTFUL, COMPREHENSIVE 8(A) LEGISLATIVE REFORM PROPOSAL.

14




The CuaIRMAN. Thank you, Senator Weicker. Senator Bond, do
you have an opening statement?

STATEMENT OF HON. CHRISTOPHER S. BOND, A U.S. SENATOR
FROM THE STATE OF MISSCGURI

Senator Borp. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I too am delighted
that you are having this hearing on the very important 8(a) Pro-
gram, and I would join in commending the Ranking Member and
his staff for the survey they have done to determine how this pro-
gram works in operation.

Obviously we all take heart when we see the successes that have
occurred under the 8(a) Program an. I kncw that this morning’s
New York Times has examples set forth, and I an. sure that the
Administrator will have other examples.

Yet the continuing evidence of problems, of potential conflicts of
interest, other major failings that have occurred in some aspects of
the program, suggest that we consider very carefully not only the
administrative failures which may have existed, but whether it is
in fact time to make changes in the legislative structure, whether
in fact there are flaws in existing legislation which permit the
problems to occur.

I share the views expressed already about the need for a pro-
gram to assist minority businesses and to provide an opportunity
for them to enter the economic mainstream. I trust that the hear-
ing and the other information we receive will give this Committee
a sound basis for pursuing that objective. Thank you, Mr. Chair-
man.

The CHalRMAN. Thank you very much, Senator Bond. Senator
Dixon.

STATEMENT OF HON. ALAN J. DIXON, A U.S. SENATOR FROM THE
STATE OF ILLINOIS

Senator DixoN. Mr. Chairman, in the interest of time I will put
my statement in the record.

[The prepared statements of Senators Dixon, D'Amato, Kasten,
and Pressler follow:]
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MAY 12, 1987

STATEMENT BY SENATOR ALAN J.DIXON

COMMITTEE ON SMALL BUSINESS

HEARINGS ON SBA MINORITY SMALL

BUSINESS DEVELOPMENT PROGRAM

THANK YOU, MR. CHAIRMAN.

I WANT TO CONGRATULATE THIS COMMITTEE ON

EXERCISING OF LEGISLATIVE AND OVERSIGHT

RESPONSIBILITY BY SURVEYING FIRMS WHICH HAVE

GRADUATED FROM THE 8(A) MINORITY SMALL

BUSINESS PROGRAM TO ASSESS THE EFFECTIVENESS
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OF THE PROGRAM IN PRIPARING FIRMS FOR THE

COMPETITIVE MARKETPLACE.

WHEN WE REVIEWED THE SBA BUDGET IN FEBRUARY, I
EXPRESSED CONCERN ABOUT THE STATUS OF FIRMS
WHICH HAD GRADUATED FROM THE 8(A) FROGRAM.
IMPLICIT IN THE CONCEPT OF THIS PROGRAM IS
THAT IT PREPARE THE FIRMS TO THRIVE AFTER THEY
LEAVE. THE SBA MUST BE COMMITTED TO AND
DEDICATED TO SMALL BUSINESS DEVELOPMENT IN THE
AREAS OF MANAGEMENT AND TECHNICAL ASSISTANCE.
FIRMS MUST BE EQUIPPEC WITH THE NECESSARY
TOOLS FOR SUCCESS BEFORE THEIR PARTICIPATION

IN THE PROGRAM ENDS. WE ARE DOING THESE FIRMS

17
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A DISSERVICE IF UPON GRADUATION FROM THE
PROGRAM THEY FAIL BECAUSE THEY ARE UNPREPARED

TO COMPETE.

I DO FIND IT DISTURBING THAT THE COMMITTEE HAD
SUCH DIFFICULTY IN CONTACTING GRADUATES. IN
ORDER TO MEASURE THE SUCCrSS OF A PROGRAM
THERE MUST BE FOLLOW-UP. HOW CAN WE KNOW IF
THE 8(A) PROGRAM IS MEETING THE NEEDS OF
MINORITY SMALL BUSINESS IF THERE IS NO
FOLLOW-UP. THE PARTICIPANTS SHOULD BE QUERIED
AS TO THEIR NEEDS. THE GRADUATES SHOULD BE
QUERIED AS TO WHAT HELPED THEM THE MOST; WHAT

IN THE PROGRAM WAS OF MOST BENEFIT. THE

18
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DROP-OUTS SHOULD BE ASKED, WHAT COULD HAVE

BEEN DONE TO HELP THAT WASN'T. AND THE

FAILURES AFTER GRADUATION SHOULD BE ASKED,

WHAT WENT WRONG.

THESE ARE THINGS THAT THE SMALL BUSINESS

ADMINISTRATION SHOULD KNOW--MUST KNOW IN ORDER

TO GAIN MAXIMUM EFFECTIVENESS FROM THE

PROGRAM. I BELIEVE THAT THERE ARE DEDICATED

PEOPLE AT THE SBA WORKING WITH THE MINORITY

SMALL BUSINESSES. BUT THEY CAN ONLY PROVIDE

WHAT THEY KNOW IS NEEDED. IF THE ADMINISTATION

FAILS TO ASSESS THE NEEDS OF THIS GROUP THEN

MUCH EFFORT IS MISDIRECTED AND TIME, MONEY
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ENERGY AND HOPE ARE WASTED. MANY BUSINESSES
MAY BE FAILING NEEDLESSLY. CONTACT WITH
PARTICIPANTS AND DROP-OUTS MUST BECOME PART OF

THE 8(A) PROGRAM.

AGAIN I WOULD LIKE TO THANK THE DISTINGUISHED
CHAIRMAN. I WOULD ALSO LIKE TO CONGRATULATE
THE MINORITY SMALL BUSINESS OWNERS WHO ARE
HERE TODAY FOR THEIR BUSINESS INITIATIVE AND
FOR TARKING THE TIME TO TESTIFY BEFORE THIS
COMMITTEE. I LOOK FORWARD WITH INTEREST TO
THE TESTIMONY OF SENATOR ABDNOR AND HIS FELLOW

WITNESSES AS THEY EVALUATE THE 8 (A) PROGRAM AS

A TOOL FOR BUSINESS DEVELOPMENT, AND DISCUSS

THE SURVIVAL RATE OF PROGRAM GRADUATES.

20
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STAPEMENT BY SENATOR ALFONSI M. D'AMATO
BEFORE THL SMALL BUSINLSS COMMITTLL

MAY 12, 1987

MR. CHAIRMAN, I WANT TO WLLCOML 10 IHE HMALL BUSLILSS
COMMITTEE THIS MOKRNING QOUR DISTINGUISHI L PAUTL CF WITHLSGSLS
WHO WILL HELP US ASSESS 'I'HE LFI'ECIIVEIS> UF iHE BUSINLSS
DEVELOPMENT ASPECTS OF THE SECTION 8 (A) IIIHORITY SHALL
BUSINESS PROGRAM. 1 WOULD ESPECIALLY LlhL TO RECOGMIZE MR.
REGINALD POWE, THE PRESIDENT OF DIALOGUI SYSTENS, INC.

LOCATED IN NEW YORK CITY.

THE SECTION 8 (A) PROGRAM WAS ESTABLISHED TO PROVIDE
GUIDANCE TO MUJ'ORITY S!HALL BUSINESS OWHLRS 1N ORDEP TO MAKE
THEIR FIRNS MORE COMPETITIVE IN THE NAPILIVLACE. '1HE SURVEYS
RECENTLY DISTRIBUTED AMONG THE PROGRAN'G PARI'ICIPANTS HAVE
YIELDED USEFUL INFORNATION THAI' CAll BL ULED By THIS COMMITTEE
AND T'HE SMALL BUSINESS ADMINISTRATION 10 BETIER ASSESS THE

PROS AND CONS OF THE SECTION 8 (A) DPROGRAl.

THE SURVEYS DEMONSTRATE BOTH POLIIIt AGSPLCTS AND
FROBLEMS OF THE SECTION 8 (A) PROGRAIL. il S1ALISTIC THA
PARTICULARLY STRUCK Ik WAS THY RELALII Ly HICH "oUD ofp

BUSINESS™ RATE FOR FPIRNS PARTICLIATEHIL 111 CIHE FPOGRALL IHE

ERIC
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"OUT Ol BUSTHLGSY RATL FOR CTHL ToUP viak PLYTOD PROID 19382 TO

1980 RANGED FROM 217 1o 3197, GIHEE Sdallsile, FRom oliR

THAT 207 OF ALL 1Y BUSTHLLOLG TOLD

SOURCLL DLNONSTRATE

At ricrpeaTion ororiL 8

SUGLEST THAL

WITHIN ONL YEAR. CTHLSL

(A) FROGRA! SHOULD BE EXTLHDED

A TROUBLING ASPECT OF 'LHE 8 (4) PPOGRAND THAT WE HELD 'TO

W CRADUATLS THIG

o n Of

CXANMINE 16 THE APPARLNT TLHDILNCY

PROGRAI1 10 SELL OUT TO LAKGER CORPORATICHS S0O0N AITER

GRADUATION. OUR COLLEAGULS Oll THE HUULL SHA L BUSINESS

SALE OF

NEASURLS 10 DISCCURAGE 'THL

COMNMITTEE ARE CONSIDERING

CONMPANIES THAT HAVE 8 (A) COHLRACIS OUILIANDING.  WHILE THERE

MAY BE MERTT TO THESE PROPUSALS, WL [IUS1 TRLAD CAREFULLY IN

SHUULD HOI BL MANDAIING POLICY IH PLACE

THIS AREA. GOVERHIIENT

THE HMAFKEUPLACE.

OF BUSINESS DECISIONS MADE 1IN

I LOOK FORWARD TO 'THE TLSTINMONY OF OUR PAHLL THIS

10 HMAKE THE

MIGIHT HaVE

MORHING AND TO THE SUGGESTIOHS IT

SECTION 8 (A) PROGRAI MORL EFFICILNT AND LIFVECTIVE IH

BUSINESS owliPs. 1THIS IWMPCRTANI

ASSISTING IHINORITY SIHALL

FIRS'T-HAID INSIGHI WILL BE VALUABLE 1o IHIL colMliTiLh IR

ASSESHING THE PROGRAN'S PELLCIIVEHEGLS .

MR. CHATPHAN

THANK YOU,
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STATEMENT OF RUBERT W. KASTEN, JR.
SMALL BUSINESS COMMITTEE HEARING ON GRADUATES OF R(a) PROGRAM

May 12, 1987

THANK YOU, Mr. CHAIRMAN. | WANT TO CONGRATULATE THE STAFF OF THE
COMMITTEE ON THE FINE JOB THEY HAVE DONE IN COMPILING THE SURVEY
OF THE GRADUATES OF THF SBA 8(A) MINORITY BuSINESS I)EVELOPMENT

PROGRAM THAT WE HAVE RECENTLY RECEIVED. THIS SURVEY SHOULD PROVE
MOST HELPFUL AS A RESOURCE THAT WE CAN DRAW UPON IN OUR OVERSIGHT

AND LEGISLATIVE RESPONSIBILITIES:

I WAS SURPRISED IHAT SUCH INFORMATION AS WAS DEVELOPED HERE WAS
NOT ALREADY AVAILABLE FROM SPA. [T REAFLLY SEEMS THAT A PROPER
EVALUATION OF SUCH PROGRAMS WOULD REQUIRE THAT SBA BE MONITORING
THEIR EFFECTIVENESS THROUGH SULH SURVEYS. THE COMMITTEE STAFF'S
UNIERTAKING WAS MORE INVOLVED THAN EVEN THEY HAD ORIGINALLY
ENVISIONED DUE TO THE [NACCUKATE OR INCOMPLETE THAT THEY RECEIVED
FroM SBA. | HoPE THAT SBA HAS LEARNED MORE FROM THIS SURVEY THAN
JUST THE SUBSEQUENT PLKFORMANCE OF THE 8(A) GRADUATES. THIS
SHOULD ALSO RAISE QUESTIONS AS TO THE MONITORING THAT SBA 13

UNDERTAKING RELATIVE TU ANY AND ALL OF THEIR PROGRAMS.

o 23
ERIC

s




O

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

WITH RESPICT TC THE INFORMATION IN THE SURVEY ITSELF, | FInp IT
HEARTENING THAT /Uk OF THE GRADUATES ARE STILL IN BUSINESS. Burt
BALANCED AGAINST THIS IS A FAIRLY POOR RATING AS TQ THE RUSINESS
DEVELOPMENT AND TECHNICAL SERVICES THAT SHOULD 3E PROVIDED
THROUGH THAIS PPN RaM, It 1s NOoT MEANT TO JUST BE A CONTRACTS

ASSISTANCE PROGRAM, AND [ HOPE SKA NOTES THIS CRITICISM.

I Look FoRWARD TO THE TESTIMONY THAT WE ARE TO RECEIVE TODAY FROM
BOTH ADMINISTRATOR ABDNOR AND THE GRADIATES THAT ARE TO APPEAR.

THANK You, Mr. CHAIRMAN.
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STATEMENT OF SENATOR LARRY PRESSLER |
BEFORE THE SENATE COMMITTEE ON SMALL BUSINESS
HEARING TO RELFASE COMMITTEE STUDY ON GRADUATES OF
SBA 8(a) MINORITY BUSINESS DEVELOPMENT PROGRAM
MAY 12, 1987

| WoULD LIKE TO BEGIN BY THANKING THE CHAIRMAN
FOR CALLING THIS HEARING TODAY. | wouLD ALSO '.IKE TO
COMMEND THOSE COMMITTEE STAFF MEMBERS WHO | KNOW HAVE
WORKED DILIGENTLY IN PREPARING THE SURVEY WE ARE
RELEASING THIS MORNING. FINALLY, | WANT TO WELCOME
OUR OLD COLLEAGUE, JIM ABDNOR, WHO WILL BE TESTIFYING
BEFORE THE FULL COMMITTEE FOR THE FIRST TIME IN HIS
NEW CAPACITY AS ADMINISTRATOR OF SBA.

LET ME BEGIN BY SAYING, IT IS VERY TROUBLING TO
ME THAT THE COMMITTEE STAFF WOULD HAVE TO DEVOTE SUCH

AN INORDINATE AMOUNT OF TIME AND EFFORT IN COMPILING

THIS SURVEY. [T woULD SEEM LOGICAL THAT THE SBA
WOULD HAVE CONDUCTED THIS VERY KIND OF FOLLOW-UP WITH

THE GRADUATES OF ITS 8(A) PROGRAM. [NSTEAD, THE

STAFF OF THIS COMMITTEE WAS FORCED TO PLOW NEW
GROUND. [N A SENSE, THIS EXEMPLIFIES THE PROBLEMS
THIS PROGRAM HAS SUFFERED FROM IN THE PAST.

WHEN THIS COMMITTEE HELD A HEARING ON EXTENDING
THE 8(A) PROGRAM IN MARCH OF LAST YEAR, | RAISED AN
ISSUE WHICH IS OF CONSIDERABLE CONCERN TG ME.
THROUGHOUT THE PROGRAM’'S HISTORY, THE SBA HAS HELD

MOST OF THE SUBSTANTIVE AUTHORITY IN ITS CENTRAL

ERIC 23
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MR. PRESSLER -raGE 2

OFFICE. AT THE SAME TIME, SBA FIELD OFFICES HAVE
LSEN CHARGED WITH THE DAY-TO-DAY RESPONSIBILITIES OF
RUNNING THE PROGRAM. THIS HAS CAUSED CONSIDERABLE
BUREAUCRATIC CONFUSION AND HAS SOMETIMES LED, AT
LEAST IN SouTH DAKOTA, TO A BREAKDOWN OF COMMUNICA-
TIONS BETWEEN THE SBA CENTRAL AND FIELD OFFICES.

MR. CHAIRMAN, THIS IS WHAT | WAS SPEAKING OF WHEN
| MENTIONED THAT THE FAILURE OF SBA TO COMPILE THE
KIND OF INFORMATION WE ARE RELEASING TODAY EXEMPLI-
FIED THE PROBLEMS WHICH EXIST WITHIN THE PROGRAM. [T
ALL BOILS DOWN TO A FUNDAMENTAL LACK OF COMMUNICA-
TION.

LOOKING OVER THE REPORT, THERE ARE SEVERAL OTHER
ISSUES WHICH CONCERN ME. | AM HOPEFUL THAT THESE
MATTERS CAN BE ADDRESSED DURING TODAY'S HEARING. THE
8(A) PROGRAM WAS DESIGNED NOT ONLY TO PROVIDE HELP N
SECURING CONTRACTS, BUT TO PROVIDE MANAGEMENT ASSIS-
TANCE AND TRAINING NECESSARY 7O MAKE THE COMPANY

VIABLE ONCE IT LEAVES THE PROGRAM.

UNFORTUNATELY, THE REPORT MAKES IT CLEAR THAT THE
MINORITY SMALL BUSINESS COMMUN'TY FEELS THE PROGRAM
HAS FAILED IN AT LEAST THE LAST TwO OF THESE AREAS.
WHILE 75 PERCENT oOF THE RESPONDING FIRMS RATED THE
GOVERNMENT CONTRACTS PORTION OF THE PROGRAM VERY

HELPFUL, ONLY 74 PERCENT RATED MANAGEMENT ASSITANCE

AND 16 PERCENT RANKED TRAINING AS VERY HELPFUL .
Q 6
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ANOTHER AREA OF CONCERN IS THE FACT THAT MOST
GRADUATES FELT THEY RECEIVED INADEQUATE AND, IN MANY
CASES, NO TRANSITIONAL HELP. THERE IS AN EXTREMELY
COMMON FEELING THAT PARTICIPATING FIRMS WERE MERELY
DROPPED ONCE THEIR PARTICTPATION TERM EXPIRED. I[F
THE GOAL 07 THIS PROGRAM ULTIMATELY IS TO HELP
MINORITY UWNED SMALL BUSINESSES SUCCESSFULLY COMPETE
IN TnE PRIVATE SECTOR, IT STANDS TO REASON THAT WE
NEED TO DO MORE TO PREPARE THEM FOR THE TRANS TION-

FINALLY, | AM CONCEPRMEL THAT 84 PERCENT OF THE
GRADUATES HAVE BEEN UNABLE TO RECEIVE SUBCONTRACTS
FROM MAJOR PRIME CONTRACTORS. THE 8(A) PROGRAM 1I$
DESIGNED TO HELP PARTICIPATING FIRMS UNDERSTAND THE
GOVERNMENT CONTRACTING ,'ROCESS. PROGRAM GRADUATES
SHOULD HAVE GAINED GREAT EXPERIENCE IN DEALING WITH
FEDERAL CONTRACTS. THIS, IN TURN, SHOULD MEAN THAT
GRADUATING FIRMS WOULD BE LOGICAL CHOICES FOR SUB-
CONTRACTS FROM THE GOVERNMENT'S PRIME CONTRACTORS.
UNFORTUNATELY, THE REPORT INDICATES THAT THIC IS NOT
THE CASE.

THE REPORT ALSO DOES AN EXCELLENT JOB OF PRE-
SENTING THE GRADUATES' IDEAS FOR IMPROVING THE
PROGRAM. " 'E COMMON VIEW WAS THAT 8(A) CERTIFIED
FIRMS SHOULD BE ALLOWED TO STAY IN THE PROGRAM LONGER
THAN 1€ CURRENTLY ALLOWED- THIS 1S SOMETHING WHICH
HAS BEEN CONSIDERED IN THE PAST. [T IS ALSO BEING

Q )
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MR. PRESSLER--PAGE 4

CONSIDERED AS PART OF 8(A) REFORM LEGISLATION
CURRENTLY BEING WORKED ON IN THE HouSE OF REPRE-
SENTATIVES. | AM CERTAIN THIS ISSUE WILL BE DEBATED
MORE FULLY HERE TODAY.

ANOTHER IDEA | FOUND TO BE OF INTEREST WAS THE
CONCEPT OF DIVIDING PARTICIPATION IN THE PROGRAM INTO
PHASES. ONE OF THE RESPONDENTS BELIEVED THE PROGRAM
SHOULD BE DIVIDED INTO THREE PERIODS. FIRST wouLD
COME A TIME OF TRAINING AND SOME INITIAL CONTRACTING
OPPORTUNITIES. THIS WOULD BE FOLLOWED BY A TIME OF
CONCENTRATED CONTRACTING AND MARKETING OPPORTUNI-
TIES. FINALLY, THE FIRM WOULD ENTER A PRE-PLANNED
“PHASE-IN-TO-GRADUATION” PERIOD WHICH WOULD ALLOW
SUFFICIENT TIME TO REPLACE 8(A) CONTRACTS AND TO
PREPARE FOR LIFE QUTSIDE THE 8(A) PROTECTIVE
UMBRELLA.

TH1s COMMITTEE REPORT WILL PROVIDE US WITH MUCH
OF THE INFORMATION NECESSARY TO GET T1HE 8{A) PROGRAM
ON Th. TRACK IT WAS INTENDED TO TRAVEL. | AGAIN WANT
TO COMMEND THE COMMITTEE STAFF WHG PUT THIS REPORT
TOGETHER. THEIR EFFORTS ARE MOST APPRECIATED. |
ALSO WANT TO THANK THE WITNESSES FOR TAKING THE TIME
TO BE WITH US TODAY. | LOOK FORWARD TO HEARING FROM

YOU .

= ||m Provided
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The CuairMAN. Thank you very much, Senator Dixon.

And with that we call our first witness, the new Administrator of
the Small Business Administration, Senator Jim Abdnor. Jim, wel-
come this morning and please proceed.

STATEMENT OF HON. JAMES ABDNOR, ADMINISTRATOR, U.S.
SMALL BUSINESS ADMINISTRATION, ACCOMPANIED BY WIL-
FREDO J. GONZALEZ, ASSOCIATE ADMINISTRATOR, MINORITY
SMALL BUSINESS CAPITAL OWNERSHIP DEVELOPMENT PRO-
GRAM, AND EDWARD C. NEAL, DEPUTY DIRECTOR, MSB/COD
SMALL BUSINESS CAPITAL OWNERSHIP DEVELOPMENT PRO-
GRAM

Mr. AsbpNor. Thank you. It ic good to be back, even if I am on
’;h_e o(tiher side. It is always nice to get hback and be around your old

riends.

First, let me thank the Chairman for taking the initiative to con-
duct the national survey of firms that have graduated from the
Section 8(a) Minority Small Business Program. I reviewed the
survey and must tell you that I agree with many of the recommen-
dations covered in the Committee’s survey.

I was encouraged to see that most of the 461 graduated 8(a) firms
contacted, most of the firms have remained in business and are
doing well. Of the 177 firms that responded to your survey, only 18
are no longer in business.

Considering that the minority business program was originally
created to assist firms that had potential to survive and grow,
there is always the possibility that some may fail.

It has been said, with some justification, that SBA only provides
contracts, ard that we fall short in providing business develop-
ment. SBA has ot been as aggressive as we should have been in
fulfilling c-«r mandate to provide management and technical assist-
ance. I intend to see that we do a better job in the future.

It appears from the respondents that they felt that SBA has not
complied witk P.L. 95-507 nor has the Minority Business Develop-
ment Administration complied with Executive Order 11625 in pro-
viding management and technical assistance either prior to or
after graduation. This definitely needs to be addressed and correct-
ed without delay.

Our fiscal year 1988 budget proposal to consolidate the activities
of the Minority Business Development Agency (MBDA), with SBA’s
Minority Small Business/Capital Ownership Development (MSB/
COD) Program, is designed to address part of this problem by as-
suring that firms participating in and graduating from the 8(a)
Program are aware of and do have access to the Minority Business
Development Centers Network.

The Minority Business Development Center in turn would be
made even more responsive to 8(a) firms needs under this proposal.

I was encouraged to see that while a few respondents said that
graduation from the program had a devastating effect on them,
most firms did not go out of business and were %ecoming increas-
ingly competitive in the private sector.

strongly support the recommendation in the survey that relutes
to poli’cicaly and personal bias. My personal commitment shall be
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that I will not be a party to political influence in the 8(a) decision-
making process.

Each case will be determined solely on its own merits. I have
charged the associate administrator to continue his efforts in devel-
oping oljective procedures for implementing the 8(a) Program.

I intend to emphasize the need to establish a procedure to tract
8(a) firms through the post-graduation period and to establish a
system for better evaluation of the program, both internal and ex-
ternal.

It is evident that there is a mood in Congress for legislative
changes in the program, and I share your concern and hope that by
working together we can bring about necessary and prudent
changes.

I look upon this survey as a starting point, and a very significant
contribution to the process. Mr. Chairman, you know as well as I
do that this has been a much troubled and difficult program to ad-
minister.

I mtend t. improve this prog:am and make sure that it fulfills
its mission in an effective and efficient manner. Anything less is
unacceptable. We are committed to see the program succeed.

As I have stated before, teamwork between the Congress and
SBA is essential to bringing about much needed changes. This is
not the first time 8(a) has been examined by Congress and probably
will not be the last.

1 hhve to belicve that we can make the 8(a) Program work better
than it has in the past by working together. And again, I look upon
this survey as a starting point, and I thank the Committee for the
opportunity to make these observations.

‘ 1[;I‘he] prepared statements of Messers Abdnor and Gonzalez
ollow:
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U.S. Small Buslness Administration Washington. DC 20416

SBA

O

STATEMENT OF

JAMES ABDNOR
ADMINISTRATOR

U.S. SMALL BUSINESS ADMINISTRAT ION

BEFCRE THE

COMMITTEE ON SMALL BUSINESS

UNITED STATES SENATE

MAY 12, 1987
MR. CHAIRMAN AND MEMBERS OF THE COMMITTEE:

I WANT TO THANK THE CHAIRMAN FOR TAKING THE INITIATIVE TO
CONDUCT A NATIONAL SURVEY OF FIRMS THAT HAVE GRADUATED FROM THE
SECTION 8(a) MINORITY SMALL BUSINESS PROGRAM. I HAVE REVIEWED
YOUR SURVEY .ND WILL HAVE TO TELL YOU THAT I AGREE WITH MANY OF
THE RECOMMENDATIONS COVERED IN THE COMMITTEE'S SURVEY.

I WAS ENCOURAGED TO SEE THOUGH THAT OF 461 GRADUATED 8(a) FIRMS
CONTACTED BY YOUR COMMITTEE MOST OF THE FIRMS HAVE REMAINED IN
BUSINESS AND WERE DOING WELL. OF THE 177 FIRMS THAT RESPONDED

ERIC
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TO YOUR SURVEY 18 WERE NO LONGER IN BUSINESS. CONSIDERING THAT
THE MINORITY BUSINESS PROGRAM WAS CKEATED TO ASSIST FIRMS THAT
HAD THE POTENTIAL TO SERVICE AND GROW THERE IS ALWAYS THE
POSSIBILITY THAT SOME MAY FAIL.

IT HAS BEEN SAID, WITH SOME JUSTIFICATION, THAT SBA ONLY
PROVIDES CONTRACTS, AND THAT WE FALL SHORT IN PROVIDING
BUSINESS DEVELOPMENT. SBA HAS NOT BEEN AS AGGRESSIVE AS WE
SHOULD HAVE BEEN IN FULFILLING OUR MANDATE TO PROVIDE
MANAGEMERT AND TECHNICAL ASSISTANCE - AND I INTEND TO SEE THAT
WE DO A BETTER JOB IN THE FUTURE.

IT APPEARS FROM THE RESPONDENTS THAT THEY FELT THAT SBA HAS NOT
COMPLIED ¥ITH P.L. 95-507 NOR HAS MINORITY BUSINESS DEVELOPMENT
ADHINISTRATIBN COMPLIED> WITH EXECUTIVE ORDER 11625 IN PROVIDING
MANAGRMENT AND TECHNICAL ASSISTANCE EITHER PRIOR TO OR AFTER
GRADUATION. THAT DEFINATELY NEEDS TO BE ADDRESSED AND
CORRECTE.) WITHOUT DELAY.

QUR 1988 BUDGET PROPOSAL TO CONSOLIDATE THE ACTIVITIES OF THE
MINOR1TY BUSINESS DEVELOPMENT AGENCY (MBDA) WITH SBA's Mo3/COD
PROCRAM, IS DESIGNED TO ADDRESS PART OF THIS PROBLEM BY
ASSURING THAT FIRMS PARTICIPATING IN, AND GRADUATING FROM, THE
8(a) PROGRAM ARE AWARE OF, AND HAVE ACCESS TO, THE MINORITY
BUSINESS DEVELOPMENT CENTER” NETWORK. THE MINORITY BUSINESS
DEVELOPMENT CENTERS, IN TURN, WOULD BE MADE EVEN MORE
RESPONSIVE TO 8(a) FIRMS NEEDS UNDER THIS PROPOSAL.

32
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I WAS ENCOURAGED TO SEE THAT WHILE SOME RESPONDENTS SAID THAT
GRADUATION FROM THE PROGRAM HAD A DEVISTATING EFFECT ON THEM,
MOST FIRMS SAID THEY WOULD NOT LIKELY GO OUT OF BUSINESS AND

WERE BECOMING COMPETITIVE IN THE PRIVATE SECTOR.

1 ESPECIALLY SUPPORT THE RECOMMENDATION IN THE SURVEY THAT
RELATES TO POLITICAL AND PERSONAL BIAS. TO THIS END MY
PERSONAL COMMITMENT SHALL BE THAT I WILL NOT BE A PARTY TO
POLITICAL INFLUENCE IN THE 8(a) DECISION MAKING PROCESS. EACH
CASE WILL BE DETERMINED SOLELY ON ITS MERITS. I HAVE CHARGED
THE ASSOCIATE ADMINISTRATOR TO CONTINUE HIS EFFORTS IN
DEVELOPING OBJECTIVE PROCEDURES FOR IMPLEMENTING THE 8(a)

PROGRAM.

I INTEND TO EMPHASIZE THE NEED TO ESTABLISH A PROCEDURE IO
TRACK 8(a) FIRMS FROM POST GRADUATION AND TO ESTABLISH A SYSTEM
FOR BETTER EVALUATION OF THE PROGRAM, BOTH INTERNAL AND

EXTERNAL.

IT IS EVIDENT THAT THERE IS A MOOD IN CONGRESS FOR LEGISLATIVL
CHANGES IN THE PROGRAM. I SHARE YOUR CUNCERN AND HOPE THAT BY
WORKING TOGETHER, WE CAN BRING ABOUT NECESSARY AND PRUDENT

CHANGES.

Q 36 0-87-2

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:




O

30

-

I LOOKX UPON THIS SURVEY AS A STARTING POINT AND A VERY
SIGNIFICANT CONTRIBUTION TO THE PROCESS.

MR. CHAIRMAN, YOU KNOW AS WELL AS I DO THAT THIS HAS BEEN A
MUCH TROUBLED AND DIFFICULT PROGRAM TO ADMINISTER. I INTEND TO
IMPROVE THIS PROGRAM AND MAKE SURE THAT IT FULFILLS ITS MISSION
IN AN EFFECTIVE AND EFFICIENT MANNER. ANYTHING LESS IS
UNACCEPTABLE! WE ARE COMMITTED TO SEE THE PROGRAM SUCCEED.

AS I HAVE STATED BEFORE, TEAMWORK BETWEEN THE CONGRESS AND SBA
IS ESSENTIAL TO BRING ABOUT THE MUCH NEEDED CHANGES.

AGAIN, I LOYK UPON THIS SURVEY AS A STARTING POINT. AND I
THANK THE COMMITTEE FOR THE OPPORTUNITY TO MAKE THESE
OBSERVATIONS.

ERIC
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U.S Small Buress Administration Waeshington. DC 20416
Office of the Admuustrator

STATEMENT OF

WILFREDO J. GONZALEZ
ASSOCIATE ADMINISTRATOR FOR
MINORITY SMALL BUSINESS & CAPITAL OWNERSHIP DEVELOPMENT

U.S. SMALL BUSINESS ADMINISTRATION

BEFORE THE

COMMITTEE ON SMALL BUSINESS

UNITED STATES SENATE

MAY 12, 1987

THANK YOU FOR ALLOWING ME THE OPPORTUNITY TO COMMENT ON THE
COMPLETED NATIONAL SURVEY OF GRADUATED 8(a) FIRMS. I AM FAMILIAR
WITH THE LONG, TEDIOUS HOURS THAT WERE SPENT BY THE SENATE STAFF
IN COMPILING THE DATA AS WELL AS THE FRUSTRATIONS ENDURED IN
DEVELOPING THE SURVEY PROCE:S AND OVERCOMING THE MAILING ADDRESS
PROBLEMS 1 WANT TO CONGRATULATE THOSE WHO WERE INVOLVED WITH IT
FOR A JOB WELL DONZ. THOUGH NOT AN EASY TASK I KNOW IT WAS
WORTHWILE AND WILL SERVE AS NUILDING BLOCK TOWARDS A BETTER 8(a)

PROGRAM.
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I WANT TO ECHO THE WORDS OF ADMINISTRATOR ABDNOR: FIRST, IN
TERMS OF WHAT APPEARS TO BE A HIGH SURVIVAL RATE OF FINANCIALLY
STABLE GRADUATED 8(a) FIRMS AND, SECOND, PERHAPS MORE IMPORTANTLY,
AS PERTAINS TO OUR COMMITMENT TO MAKE THE 8(a) PROGRAM MORE

EFFECTIVE AND EFFICIENT.

I TERMS OF THE LATTER WE ARE LOOKING FORWARD TO THE MERGER OF
THE MBDA AND OUR MSB PROGRAM IN ORDER TO MAXIMLZE RESOURCES
TOWARDS THE GUAL OF BETTER BUSINESS DEVELOPMENT. WE ARE PRESENTLY
WORKING TOWARDS STRUCTURING THIS MERGER AND ARE CONFIDENT THE
RESULT WILL INCREASE OUR EMPHASIS IN THE AREA OF MANAGEMENT AND
TECHNICAL ASLSISTANCE THROUGH BETTER UTILITATION OF MANAGEMENT
RESOURCES. REMEMBER THAT MINORITY BUSINESS DEVELOPMENT IS A

COMPLEX CONCEPT.

SBA'S FIRST EXPERIENCE WITH MINORITY BUSINESS DEVELOPMENT
OCCURRED IN THE 1960's WHEN SBA THOUGHT THAT MONEY WAS THE ONLY
TOOL NEEDED TO EFFECT MINORIIY BUSINESS DEVELOPMENT. WE WERE SOON
CONVINCED OTHERWISE. STARTING IN THE 1970°'s MINORITY BUSINESS
DEVELOPMENT EFFORTS FOCUSED ON MONEY AND MARKET (CONTRACTS) AS ,4dE

NECESSARY TOOLS.

AS WE MOVE THROUGH THE 1980's IT IS EVIDENT THAT IN ORDER FOR
FULL DEVELOPMENT TO TAKE PLACE IT IS NECESSARY FCR A BUSINESS
CONCERN TO HAVE ADEQUATE AND BALANCED ACCESL TO MONEY MARKET AND

MANAGEMENT. IT IS ALSO EVIDENT THAT WHILE CONCENTRATING ON MONEY
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AND MARKET WE HAVE NOT GIVEN THE RECESSARY ATTENTION TO MANAGEMENT
AND TECHNICAL ASSISTANCE. WE ACKNOWLEDGE THIS DEFICIENCY AND
INTEND TO ENHANCE OUR EFFORTS TO IMPROVE THE DELIVERY OF

MANAGEMENI AND TECHNICAL ASSISTANCE SERVICES.

AS RELATES TO POLITICAL ANZ PERSONAL BIAS AS PERCEIVED BY
THOSE WHO REPLIED TO THE SURVEY I WANT TO SAY THAT IT IS DIFFICULT
TO COMMENT ON AN ENVIRONMENT THAT COULD HAVE BEEN PREVALENT IN
YEARS PAST. HOWEVER, I CAN ASSURE THAT PRESENT PERCEPTIONS ARE
JUST THA. AND THE FACT IS THAT I TOLERATE NO POLITICAL OR PERSONAL
PRESSURES TO AFFECT EITHER THE APPLICATION PROCESS OR ANY CONTRACT
AWARDS. MY CREDIBILITY IS MORE IMPORTANT THAN MY JOB. WE HAVE
TAKEN STEPS IN DEALING WITH THIS PERCEPTION BY MAKING CERiAIN THAT
THOSE INVOLVED WITH THE 8(a) PROGRAM STRICTLY ADHERE TO EXISTINS

RULES AND REGULATIONS AND SOP.

AS PERTAINS TO THE PROGRAM EVALUATION OR THE LACK THERCOF, MY
STAFF IS PRESENTLY WORKING TOWARDS DEVELOPING A MORE EFFECTIVE

INTERWAL AND EXTERNAL TRACKING S /STEM.

THE POLICIFS AND PROCEDURES WHICH GOVERN THE OPERATION OF THE
7(3) PROGRAM WEPE TOTALLY REVAMPED OVER THE PAST 24 MONTHS. THE
PROGRAM NUW ADDRESSES THE DEVELOPMENTAL NEEDS OF MINORITY FIRMS AS
IDENTIFIED JOINTLY BY SBA'S BUSIJESS OPPORTUNITY SPECIALIST (A
TITLE WE ARE CONSIDERING CHANGING TO BUSINESS DEVELOPMFNT
SPECIALIST TO FUTHER REINFORCE THE PRINCIPAL OF THE PROGRAM) AND

THE FIRMS' OWNER/MANAGERS.
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WE HAVE DEVELOPED A SYSTEM WHICH AFFOP™3 OUR CLIENTS SEEKING
MANAGEMENT AND TECHNICAL ASS1STM:'Zc AN EASIER OPPORTUNITY TO
VERIFY THE SERVICE THEY RECEIVE AND EVAIUATE THE QUALITY OF THESE

SERVICES.

THIS NEW MONITORING SYSTEM IS A TREMENDOUS STEP FORWARD IN
REORDERING THE ACCOUNTABILITY RELATIONSHIP OF OUR 7(3j) CONSULTING
FIRMS -~ FROM SBA. WHO PAYS FOR THESE SERVICES, TO THE CLIENT WHO
RECEIVES AND MUST BENEFIT FROM THESE SERVICES. WE HAVE AJLSO
INITIATED A PROGRAM WEREBY 8(a) FIRMS IN THEIR TRANSITIONAL YEARS
MAY IDENTIZY THEIR OWN CONSULTANT FOR SPECIALIZED ASSISTANCE ON A
SHARED COST BASIS. IN 1988 WE ARE PROPOSING THAT THE MINORITY

RUSINESS DEVELOPMENT CENTERS PROVIDE THIS SERVICE.

WE ARE ALSO EVALUATING DIFFERENT METHODS TO ENSURE THAT THE
PROGRAM PARTICIPANTS UNDERSTAND THE DEVELOPMENTAL NATURE OF THE
MINORITY BUSINESS AND CAPITAL OWNERSHIP DEVELOPMENT PROGRAM; THAT
THEY REALIZE THAT THE 8(a) CONTRACTING PROGRAM IS ONLY ONE FART OF
A PROGRAM T.'AT ADDRESSES THEIR NEEDS FOR MONEY, MANAGEMENT AND

MARKETS.

FINALLY, I WISH TO INDICATE THAT WE IN MSB ARE PRESENTLY
REVIEWING OUR ACT AND RULES AND REGULATIONS IN VIEW OF THE ISSUES

RAISED BY THE SURVEx.

THANK YOU
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The CualrmaN. Thank you very much. Senator Abdnor, first of
all, do you have a plan right now as to how you would implement
the recommendations that you have stated you support?

Mr. AspNoOR. Right now, we could not immediately create a new
program, although we expect to have an operational program by
October, the beginning of the new fiscal year.

Dui ai this moment, we do not hiave a plan to incorporate the
MBDA and the MSB/COD Programs into one.

Because these are two separate agencies now, it may take addi-
tional legislation before they could be combined.

With your input and our input, we can do this. Although it is not
an easy task to wipe out all corruption, we are going to do every-
thing possible to make sure those instances do not happen again.

The 8(a) Program is not something that just came up this year, it
is something that has been in effect and tampered with in the past.
But we are going to bring the two groups together, and eventually
we will work through this. We are looking at the legislation from
here that and we are looking at some thoughts of our own, and we
are going to be happy to work with you.

The CuairMAN. Have you designated anybody over at SBA yet to
begin implementing these changes?

Mr. ABpNOR. We have a committee, the gentleman to my right,
Mr. Gonzalez, who is the administrator of this program, and we
have our legal staff working on it.

The CralrMAN. Mr. Gonzalez, how long have you been head of
this program?

Mr. GonzaLez. It will be 2 years in July.

The CualRMAN. Have you begun to make any plans for changes
in the programs?

Mr. GonzaLez. Yes. We have looked at the survey. We have
looked at some of the bills th.i are being introduced. We have been
not only reacting to them but also having meetings.

We just returned from a meeting in Annapolis where we came
up with some initiatives of our ¢wn to deal with some of the prob-
lems that the program has.

The CHAIRMAN. What are some of those 'nitiatives?

Mr. GonzaLez. Well, one of them is the self-evaluation in terms
of providing management and technical assistance to these firms
by the client of 7(j) funding. It is something that we have not done
in the past.

It is the opportunity for the client to tell us whether in fact they
received the service or not, and if they received the appropriate
service or not.

The CoAIRMAN. You know, I think it is very important, when
you send somebody from SBA or in this program out to give techni-
cal assistance to some firm, it is very important that you get an
honest evaluation from that firm as to how well they think they
were served.

It occurs to me that a lot of technical assistance is offered by
somebody that does not have the foggiest idea about that particular
business or how it vught to be run. I could sit here and cite case
after case of things that have been brought to my attention about
where the SBA or some subsidiary program has sent somebody into
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a business and they do not know their rear from a hot rock about
that business.

I get calls constantly about that, where we hire somebody and
they hold themselves out as an expert in the field, and the truth of
the matter is they do not know anything about how to tell that
company to run their business, whether it is setting up their books
or how to market their product or how to manufacture that prod-
uct.

That is one of the things that really disturbs me as much as any-
thing else, completely aside from the problems that we were talk-
ing about here this morning.

Did you see this Wall Street Journal article or this program?
Have you not seen this? This was yesterday’s Wall Street Journal.

Mr. AspNor. No, we did not.

The CHAIRMAN. Let me read a part of this to you and tell you
how unsettling this is to me.

It says: ,

Big businesses often get the benefits of such non-competitive contracting. The
reason” Some minority-owned businesses, rather than trying to make it on their
own, qutisckly sell out to major corporations after receiving the lucrative graduation
contracts.

For example, Amex Systems, Inc, a minority-owned electronics company in Haw-

thorne, CA, obtained 15 Federal no-bid contracts totaling more than $54 million in
the 2 months before it graduated from the SBA program in October, 1984,

Now that is 15 contracts totaling $54 million.

A month later Amex owners sold the company to giant Allied
Bendix, Inc., which is now reaping the benefits of the contracts.
Amex is not an isolated case.

Both Planning Research Corp., a large data systems company in
McLean, and Comarco, Inc, a big supplier of computer-related prod-
ucts in Anaheim, CA, also bought minority-owned companies that
were the beneficiaries of millions of dollars nf SBA-approved no-bid
contracts.

How would you deal with that, Mr. Gonzalez?

Mr. GonzaLez. Well, I think the way we would deal with it is the
way we have dealt with it in the past.

The cases that you cite are about 3 or 4 years old in terms of
graduation. I think we have learned from our own experiences and
we are trying to prevent any company from lcading up in their last
couple of years of participation in the FPPT, with the intent to sell.

The second thing is that we are presently iooking at whether we
should initiate some regulations which would limit the amount of
contracts that a firm could undertake in their last year of partici-
pation.

The CrHairmMAN. Why is it you load these things up in the so-
called graduation time, to see them through the transition phase,
being in the program and getting out of the program? Why would
you load somebody up here with 15 contracts, kuowing that they
wexi:e going out of the program totaling $54 million? That is a lot of
cash.

Mr. Gonzarez. Well, that practice is not being done anymore.
That happened before I came on board. I understand that there
was a concept of a so-called “graduation gift” or a “loading up” at
the end of their FPPT.
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The CHAIRMAN. Were these other two cases before you came on
board too?

Mr. GonzaLEZ. Yes, s...

The CHAIRMAN. Do you know of any instances similar to that
since you camz on bo. rd, where companies have sold out rather
than perform the contract?

Mr. GonzaLEz. No.

The Cnairmai. Why would it not be a very simple solution to
simply say, when you give these people these no-bid contracts, that
they can not be sublet, assigned, or become any part of a merger or
sell out of that company?

Mr. Gonzarez. Well, that is what we are looking at. But at
present the regulations and the laws do not prohibit the sale of 8(a)
contracts or options unless new regulations are instituted to pro-
hibit such practices.

The CHAL.JAN. You are prohibited from saying that they have to
perform the contract or surrender it?

Mr. GonzaLez. Yes, sir.

The CHAIRMAN. Is that a rule? What rule is that?

Mr. GonzaLEz. I do not know which rule it is to prohibit. We
cannot tell a contractor that he cannot sell his business. We cannot
inhibit or prohibit the sale of a contract.

We do have what is called a nevation process, which <llows us to
look at any modifications, optior.s or novations in - contract and
make a dete’ .ination. But those limitations are minor. We are not
in the positica to stop the sale of a company.

The CHAIRMAN. Well, I am going to have staff check that out. I
c-.nnot imagine a contractor who has given somebody a bird nest
oi: th ground not having some say-so over who performs that con-
tract.

This is a very special program. We are trying to promote minori-
ty-owned businesses, and we are giving them a superb advantage.
And to say that they can t ke advantage of us while we are trying
to promote this program, a very laudable one in my opinion, and
while we are operating in good faith and trying to help businesses,
to say that they can turn around and literally defraud the Govern-
ment does not make any sense.

I cannot imagine a law or rule that would prohibit us from put-
ting such provisions in a contract. When you are talking about con-
tracts, al' agents are free to contract almost anything they want to.

I know in this particular case, where apparently SBA tried to
terminate the Amex contractc .. Is that correct? Fiere, let me
read this paragraph from this article.

The agency, SBA, concluded that when Amex signed a memorandum of under-
standing in 1984 to merge with Allied, the smaller company had lost its independ-
ence and no longer qualified as a small business. Consequently the agency found
that 15 contracts totaling $71 million wei¢ improperly awarded and voidable.

Allied appealed the decision and in late 1885 SBA and the company reached a
settlement The agency withdrew its objections to 6 of the 15 contracts, but held
that the remaining 9 could be vc ded at the discretion of the contracting agencies.

However, none of the contracting agencies, which included the Army, the Air
Force, and NASA, opted to 1evoke any of tle nine contracts.

But my point is, apparently thay had the right to do it, but you
gav% them that option of doing it and they chose not to. Is that cor-
rect?
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Mr. GonzaLEZ. Yes, however, I am .ot familiar with the specif-
ics.

The CrairMAN. Was this all resolved before you came on board?

Mr. GoNnzALEzZ. Yes, sir.

The CralrMAN. Well, I have two thoughts about this, and of
course, I think what this Committee is goirg to ask you to do, Mr.
Gonzalez and Senator Abdnor, is to submit to us a plan forthwith
about how you plan to administer this program to eliminate
abuses, to make the program more viable, and within the intent of
Congress.

If you are going to give these people a no-bid contract as they
phase out of the program and graduate, I hope you would include
in that pian, unless you are absolutely prohibited by law from
doing so, either of two things. You ought to either provide for bid-
ding on those contracts between two or more, and second, you
ought to say, you must perform this contract, and you may no.
assign it or sublet it.

You know, another complaint that we have to deal with here, we
are not to it yet, is that white-owned operations are setting up-
front organizations of minority businesses when there really is no
such business. They are simply setting it up in order to get these
contracts.

And there is actually no minority business. And that is another
abuse, of course, that we hear a lot about around here.

Now let me tell you something, it is not all bad. I was speaking
to a group of, I forget the name of it, but essential niinorities who
work in the utility industries around the Country, electrical and
yas utilities, and this Joshua Smith, who is head of Maxima, was
awarded their outstanding citizen award that night. He is a most
impressiv> guy with a most impressive businss. And he is a prod-
uct of this business.

He says he might have made it without the business, but he cer-
tainly got a lot of help from it and believes strongly in the pro-
gram. He is quoted in the New York Times yesterday as saying he
hopes that our focus on Wedtech will not keep a good program
from going forward.

M:. AspNog. I would like to say I agree. I know you hear about
the bad ones but there are hundreds that are very successful.

We do not like the bad ones either. We have been talking about
it and as I said earlier I do not know if we can suddenly come up
with a whole new game plan that will cure all evils. But we can do
some things and hopefully work with you people cn some kind of a
program.

On the House side they have proposals for competition. I do not
know how you feel about that here. Right now, you know, there is
no bidding, there is no competition in the 8(a) Program.

Some people think there ought to be competition, but then you
ge* away from the idea of minority participation that you intended
to help get started, there are some problems.

Like I said, I do not think we have a real quick answer to the
things that you are talking about here, but surely we could be
doing something about it and then work for a long term program. I
would like to think that we are going to run a good program that is
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honest, above board and helps minorities, and at the same time
puts people to work.

The CHAIRMAN. When I first came to the Senate, Hubert Hum-
phrey used to tell me the bureaucrats ruin all the good programs.

He said we had perfectly good causes and good reasons to set up |
some of these programs, and the bureaucrats do such a lousy job of |
administering, and giving them ¢ bad name, and the most laudable |
program in the world comes inder intense scrutiny and criticism,
and the first thing you know everybody wants to torpedo it.

Food stamps being a classic case. I am a great believer in food
stamps. But I am telling you that is a hard position to defend in
Arkansas.

Mr. AppNoOR. I think a lot of things come into play. People will
come in and give you a sob story so you try to correct one thing
and the first thing you have is a maze of regulations and problems.

The CHAIRMAN. &ell, there are many things about this program,
when you look at it and at this report that Senator Weicker has
had prepared, that just scream for an invitation to fraud.

We are here today to make sure that we eliminate that. Senator
Weicker.

Senator WEICKER. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. The
survey responses point out that most of the firms in the program
are still in service industries and very few are in manufacturing.
. Y)Vhat is the current industry distribution of firms in the portfo-
i0?

Mr. ABbNoOR. This is the start of National Small Business Week. I
have a lot of people here from the office. Do you suppose I could
slip away?

enator WEICKER. There was a day when you could ask me that
question. On the other hand the mantle of power has shifted. So
your question is better addressed to Senator Bumpers.

The Administrator indicates that he has to leave the room, osten-
sibly to meet the small business groups. [Laughter.]

That is the reason he humbly requests of the Chair that he leave.

The CuairmaN. With this one last little admonition. We need a
plan forthwith on the transfer of the Commerce Department’s Mi-
nority Business Development Agency over to SBA.

Can you give us a timeframe in which yon think you will have
that plan completed?

Mr. ABpNOR. Now we are talking about the transfer.

The CriairmMAN. We need to get that agency over into SBA and
know where we are going before we finish any revisions of the 8(a)
Program.

Senator WEICKER. I think, Jim, what the Chairman is saying is
that there is an urgency to getting this thing on the right track.

M.. ABpNOR. We are going to have to do it.

Senator WEICKER. The only reason why this report was delayed
as long as it has been delayed, or why it is coming out now_ has
nothing to do with Wedtech. It is the fact that because the Small
Business Administration did not keep appropriate records as to
what happened to persons that were in the 8(a) Program.

It has been some heck of a job to dig back and find out exactly
what did take place with firms that graduated from the program.
Now that we have that information in hand, we could easily get
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overwhelmed, if you will, by tke circumstances of the day, unless
we move and we move promptly.

I think both in terms of the transfer from Comme.ce and in
terms of the rules governing the administration of the program, as
well as some of the other things floating around, this is not some-
thing that we are going to be able to take our time and cross our
fingers on.

We are going to have to move, and move promptly. We have the
facts in hand; we have the good parts; we have the bad parts; and
we have the abuses. Thus, there is no reason why we cannot move.
As you well know, the House is moving even now to reform the 8(a)
Program.

Mr. AspNor. That is right. As a matter of fact, we are going to
offer some thoughts when we meet with OMB next week. One
thing I learned in this business is you have to work with OMB on
it too. I do not know how far away we are from giving you a com-
plete plan.

I know one thing. There are a lot of things we have to deal with.
For example, some people are very concerned about everybody
having a job in the end. We do not need all the people so what do
you do with the others.

We have to in some way bring the MBDA together with MS=
Whether we run them separately ..~ a /hile, or together, we must
do a good job of running them.

We will have something. I do not know if I can say that in &
weeks we could givs you a complete plan, but we will definitely
have something.

The CHAIRMAN. Jim, we need to get cracking on that.

Mr. ABDNOR. Mr. Gonzalez ¢ in probably tell you more where he
is on this at the moment.

Mr. GonzaLgz. I think the Senator is being humble because it is
the first time in 2 years that I have seen the adminisirator of the
agency sit down at actual task forces that have been vrorking on
the merger plan.

We are probably at draft 1 umber 4 in re. .ds to ouwr plan. It is
our intention to discuss that pian with the OMR neaxt week.

And tk- 2 depending on the cutcome of that meeting and depend-
in  n some of the reactions from CME, hopefully we will be in a
- in a quick turnarounc tine to sit down with the Senate

.ee staff and give them a presentetion.

k I would like to add that in rega s to your question for a
ple . some of the other concerns that y.u have, not only would
we be in a position to present the plan in a short period of time,
vut also to make a presentation to the Committee staff.

" think that it is important that we be allowed to come in and
talk to them and get some reaction.

The CHAIRMAN. We welcome that. With those little admonish-
ments, Senator, you are excused.

Mr. ABpDNoOR. Thank you.

Senator WEICKER. Are you going to get me the facts for the
record on the industry distribution of the firms?

CCI)V]{_,r. GonzaLgz. Yes. This is Ed Neal, my Deputy Director, MSB/

Senator WeICKER. Twenty-five percent?
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Mr. NEaL. Yes. Seventy-five percent will be service and construc-
tion.

Senator WEICKER. How much is the general category janitorial?

Mr. NeaL. Housekeeping, services, such as janitorial window-
washing, and so forth, would be about 30 percent. There is a heavy
portfolio in professional services.

Senator WEICKER. Professional services such as——

Mr. NeaL. Such as consulting services, engineering services,
ADP, which a number of people may refer to as high technology.

Mr. GonzaLez. We have the exact figures, Senator, because I
have used them in the past. But *ve do not have them available at
this moment.

Senator WEICKER. A recurring, perennial problem is obtaining
contracts to match the capability of firms in the program. Congress
tried to address that problem in part by enacting the 8(a) Pilot Pro-
curement Program.

Under P.L. 99-567, Congress reauthorized the Pilot Program and
recently the President designated the Department of Transporta-
tion as the pilot agency. What is the current status of that pro-
gram? Have any contracts been awarded?

Mr. GonzaLez. No. Under the present 6 month period that has
been designated for DOT, through the end of the fiscal year, we do
not have—a contract has not been awarded.

We have been working with DOT on the inter-agency agreement
so that all parties maintain the particulars regarding the inter-
agency agreement.

It is our conclusion that part of the concern that the Congress
had regarding the implementation of the Pilot Program in the past
was not sc much that the interagency agreement was not a gocl
one, but rather that it was not being addressed by both parties.

But we want to make sure that we address the intent of Congress
in carrying out the Pilot Program.

The CHAIRMAN. Gentlemen, thank you very much.

[Material follows:]
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QUESTLIONS FROM SENATOR LOWELL WEITKER, JR.

Going back to Committee oversight hearings in 1933, one of
the concerns raised was the length of time it takXes to get
a firm certified for the 8(a) program. ‘Wwhat progress "as
SBA made in reducing the time of certification for new
pzogram entrants?

We have taken measures to reduce the time involved in the
application process. For example, our recently publishel
operating proceduras have established application
processing time frames. Further, high 8(a) volume
district offices such as the Washington District Office
are establishing ormanizational units that will devote all
of their time to application processing.

We have alsc established a requirement that generzlly a
program apnlicant must have been in business for two full
years. This requirement will result in progran
participation of those firms that have the greatest
potential for success.

The survey responses point out that most of the firms in
the program are still in service industries and very few
were in manufacturing. What is the current industry
distribution of firms in the portfolio?

As of March 30, 1987, firms in th> 8(a) program were
comprised of the following:

manufacturing -- 15.2 percent
professional services -- 17.4 percent
nonprofessional services -- 32.5 percent

Is there any emphasis being placed on getting more
manufactucing firms in the program?

No. We resp~nd to marke: place, demand and preference.
although we certainly encourage manufacturing.

A recurring and perennial problem is obtaining contracts
to match the capability of firms in the program. The
Congress tried to address that problem in part by enacting
the 3(a) Pilot Procurement program. At the hearing you
indicated that you were negotiating an Interagency
Agreement with DOT in order o implement the pilot
program. When do 7ou expect to enter into the agreemnent
and bejin selecting contracts for portfolio firms?

The Irteragency Agreement between SBA and DOT is now in
the review process. SBA anticipates a signed agreement on
or about June 10, 1987, at which time the Pilot Progranm
implementation foc FY 1937 can begin.
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QUESTIONS BY SENATOR ALAN J. DIXON

Respondents to the survey criticized the business
development aspects of the 3(a) program. What can be done
to improve the managament and technical assistance aspec*
of the 8(a) program?

Over the past 24 months the 7(3) Managemeat and Technical
Assistance (M&TA) Program has undergone a complete
revision. Basic policy changes that have taken place are
as follows:

A client verification and evaluation report form has been
developed and approved by OMB. 7(3j) clients may now
verify the services they receive and evaluate the .
efficliency of the services provided.

The result of this new monitoring tool is the shift of
accountability on the part of gervice providers from the
SBA to the clients gerved. A service provider that
doesn't receive 80 pe-ent verification cf services
provided and 85 perceut of services rated satisfactory or
better is subject to have its cooperative agreement
cancelled.

The identification of 7(j) M&TA needs are to be client
generated to ensure that rervices provided meet the
gself-identified needs of the 7(j) client.

A special subsidized 7(j) program has been established for
8(a) transitioning firms which permits these firms tc
identify their own consultants for specialized consulting
needs. In these cases SBA will pay no more than 50
percent of the cost.

In many instances the consulting firms under agreement to
SBA caanot provide the h.ghly specialized M&TA required by
our emerging firms. This approach permits the agency to
provide this highly specialized M&TA on a shared cos*:
basis.

We have delegated the technical reviews of proposals
submitted under our competitive announcement, to provide
services to our 7(j) clients, toO our regional offices.
This permits those closer to the service needs to evaluate
the providers rathe: than an evaluation in the Central
offices with no kxnowledge of the proposers.
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We have established Regional Discretionary 7(3) Funds
Pools so the field offices may identify particular 7(j)
management and technical gervices ..~eded to address
generic needs of tazir 8(a) firms, sich as seminars, trade
fairs, etc.. H:retofor2, these services were provided by
the Centcal Office with little input from the field
offices.

Many respd>ndents felt tiat teaure in the program should “e
based on the firm's development, not a fixed number of
years as it is now. Do you feel that tn be a valid
concern? How could thit need be addressed? What would be
that impact on SBA personnel and budget?

No. There has to be a set term of participation to ensure
portfolio turnover. However, we believe in a longer set
period of participat.on, seven to 10 years with no
extension and jreat'r e.g.asis in utilizing resources in
business developmer: and technical assistance. A fixed
term with no exten'ion would free-up considerable time
from the BOSs, whi:h time can be used in business
development. Alsc, paperwork will be substantially
reduced.

%

Shouldn't the SB! have a way to gauge the success oOr
failings of the 3(a) program? How is that done now? Do
you have a metiucd in place to track participants: to
assess their ne:.ds for technical or management assistance;
to turn a potertial drop-out or failure into a success?

We are in the process of developing a system to providz
for a survey «f 3(a) program graduates no less than every
two years.

We have developed a system which affords our clients an
opportunity to verify the management and technical
assistance services they receive and evaluate the gjuality
of thsse services.

This new monitoring system is a tremendous step forward in
recrdering the accountability relationship of our 7(j)
consulting firms. We have also initiated a proyram
whereby 8(a) firms in their transitionzl years may select
their own consultant for specialized assistance on a
shared cost basis with SBa.
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SMALL BUSINESS ANMINISTRATION

123 (] 0 184 wmsiorese (D 584 enpleyens and smiits tomrnsy

CONPITITIVE STATUR 1$ RIQUIRED

JOA NO. 87-0) OPENS: 12.1-86 CLOSES 12-16-86 (Apolications rust be
postmark by this déte)

POSITION. Jusiness Opportunity specislisc, Gs-1101-11
LOCATION: Washington District Office, W§3-COD, Washington, I

AREA OF
CONSIDERATION: Reglon III

pUTIES: Incumbent performs & variety of funcrion Gesigned to provide .
cutrent and prospective emall Dusinese chs opportunity to patticipaze in
the NSE-COD Prograes. As eenior specialiet, incumbent gevieve and
evaluates the aget difficult cases from the standpoint of eligidilicy,
availability of S(s) coQuisemant UPPOLt, SAnagenent capadbility, snd
financisl and opersting capacity. Conducts field vieits to corroborste or
verify spplicant’e ability to pezfors contrscts. Mkes recommendation for
spproval ot decline documenting ceseon and basie £Or recommencations.
Bevievs roquest for ceconsiderstion and makes SpPCOPt tate
tecommsndation. MWegotiates fized pcogram perticipation terms through
analysts of business plaé.. and coneultation with sppliceat. Bxplsains
etatutory and policy cequiremants, PCedales o variety of wvritten
communication telsted to $(s) spplication procese. Assiet lover Gréded
seployess vhen requited and pecfoctes 8 varisty of other tslated duties as
sesigned.

OTEER PACTE PERTINEX? TO T¥R POSITION: TO be rasted basically eliqidle for
conaideration, epplicants must gaow & knovledge of the f 'l ranga of
businees management PCacticss, wethods, 8nd techniques which hes been
gained in & practical setting.

UALIPICATIONS: <Ths following 18 an excsrpt from the X-118 Qualifications
Btandsrds. These standards 4Ce svailadble i1a ell Pecsonnel Offices.

CENTRAL EXPERIENCE: TRI®® Yoatls Of eXperieace which provided & g9ood
basic or $enecsl xnovliedye of tie principles of organizscion,
sansgement tad sdminjetration. Rucess specializod srperience eey de
subetituted £OC gemersl szpsciencs.

SPECIALIZIED EXPERIRNCE: TAres Years of operating scclnistrative.
Progrsm of BANAGAL L8]l aXpeC ience in & typs of work of cosbinstion of
functions directly rAlsted to the position being filled of in
comparable work fuactions. This eIp zience must have besn
sufficiently tesponsidle to shov cleatrly the candidats's adility to
perfors the Auties of che POSItica st the grsde leval for shich
spplication is mde.

QUALITY OF AXPERIERCZ: Oae YS4C Of the rrAuired ATPerience met have deen
st o level of difficulty and cesponsiotlity ocaparable to tie G3-% leval
in the Psdersl Sirvice.

Sducstion may be substitutsd for 8o9e Of the re3uiced eXpeciencs.
ApPpiicants ghould furnish completo details of their sducationsl
achicvaments.

ZINE-IN-GRADE REQOIREMENTS APPLY: Applicants vho mest time-in-qrade

tequiresents withis 45 days of the Closing date will de conaidered.

INDIVIDUALS ELICIBLE POR HOICOHPTTITIVE APPOINTRENY BECAURE OF SPLCIAL
APPOINTING AUTHORITIES (0.9. VIETEAM AND DISABLED VETERANS, HANDICAPPED
PERSONS, ETC.) MAY APPLY.
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XNOWLEDGES, SKILLS AND ABILITIZS (KSA's) yseED IN THE RATING PROCESS:
Applicsnts will be evslusted on sach of the following ESA's.

The asxizum

number of points sssignad to“wsch KSX~is slso showr. Rppliccirts-ehould
submit @ nsrrstive description of their experience, education, trs‘ning,
etc., relstive to eech KSA. Pleale provids the informstion ia the
following ordec:

1.

Knowledge of business and industry operetion including 15 Points
skill in snslyzing cepabilities, rsal end potentiel
ptoblens involved in bueiness operetione.

skill in financisl etetement enslysis to dstsraine 1S Points
finenciel ec.adnese, tinsnciel needs and ebility to
perfotm contrects.

Skill in eveluating e veriety of data/information, 1% Points
developing findings, and maxing reccamsndatione which document
tessons and basie of findings.

Sxill in orel and written communicatione to clearly 15 Points
present compiex end interreletad concepts and
information.,

Sk{ll in intarpreting end epplying policies, procedures, 1S Points
teguletione etc., reletive to & major progras.

EVALUATICON CRITERIA

Applicants will be oveluated on the folloving: xP~zience, education,
everds, treining and sel f-development, outside ectivities, supervisory
ssseespent of KSA'e and nerrative self-essesement.
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The CuuIRMAN. Our next witnesses are a panel.

Mr. Reginald Powe, president of Diclogue Systems, Inc., New
York, NY; Mr. Davad Gardner, chief executive officer, Dave Gardner
Contractor, Inc., Buzzards Bay, MA; and Mr. Johnnie L. Johnson,
president of Johnson and Gordon, Cincinnati, OH.

iIf you gentlemen will please come forward and take your seats, I
would appreciate it.

Mr. Powe, since your name appears first on my list would you
please lead off?

And gentlemen, let me say that the Committee always welccmes
a summarization of your statements. If you wish, certainly, your
full statcment will be admitted in the record. If you can summarize
the Committee will appreciate it. If you cannot, we will under-
stand.

STATEMENT OF REGINALD POWE, PRESIDENT, DIALOGUE
SYSTEMS, INC., NEW YORK, NY

Mr. Powe. First of all I am very happy to have the opportunity
to present testimony before the Committee based on my experience
in the 8(a) Program.

I do not know where I was when the graduation gifts were being
handed out. Certainly our firm was not the recipient of one. I did
not know anything about the graduation gifts, and in fact when we
left the 8(a) Program for being too large we had no &(a) contracts.

In fact, during the last 4 years, we have not received a single
Federal contract from any agency whatsoever. Just one other com-
ment, we have been trying to get a GSA number for a year and a
half. Not under any special program, but simply a GSA number, to
orovide micro-computer related services to Federal agencies.

Decpite many, many inquiries, nothing seems to happen. In fact
the attitude almost seems to be, let us see what we can do to pre-
vent them from selling goods to the Government. So with that I
will just go into a brief overview of Dialogue Systems,

I started this company in 1970. Basically our business is to devel-
op educational and training materials. During the last 3 or 4 years
we have concentrated on computer-based educational and training
materials, how-to type products, and so forth.

We have a full-time staft of approximately 200 people. Qur head-
quarters are in New York City. In 1979 in our company we had
about $2.5 million in sales. Last year in 1986 our sales were about
$10.5 million. In 1987 our sales will be approximately $16 million.

All of our business is in the private sector. In fact none of the
business that we have is through minority contracts. It seems as if
it is almost to our benefit not to be identified as a minority-owned
firm.

I believe though that there is absolutely no doubt that some sort
of minority set-aside program is absolutely essential, if minority
firms are going to significantly participate in doing business with
the Government.

In my opinion the major reason why minority-owned firms have
not been as successful in competing against non-minority firms, is
the widely-held perception that there is something inherently infe-
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rior with the quali‘y of services that a minority-owned firm deliv-
ers.

This I feel is an attitude that is pervasive, and extremely diffi-
cult to change. I think that the most effective way to deal with the
problem is to pass legislation that requires the Government to set
aside a certain amount of funds for minority firms.

As distasteful and as uncapitalistic as that may seem, the truth
of the matter is I believe that racism is alive and well. I will give
you an illustrative example.

In 1980 our company was invited through the 8(a) Program to
make a presentation about our capabilities to develop a hrochure.
At the time I was invited down there, I had no idea of the size of
the project.

But the 8(a) people in New York said, well, this is a ierrific op-
portunity. Go down and make this presentation to them for this
business. At the time our sales were approximetely $5.5 million.
We had several contracts of a half million dollars and over.

It was to a division of the Department of Health and Human
Services. There were eight Federal employees in the room at the
time, and I personally made the presentation to them.

At the time we had won several awards for producing outstand-
ing products for AT&T, Bristol-Myers, Clairol, and so forth. During
this period of time, and it should have been clear, with no doubt in
anybody’s mind, that we were absolutely, in fact uniquely qualified
to undertake this work, which turned out to be a four page bro-
chure of a value of about $2,500.

Despite this, I must have been asked at least eight times in dif-
ferent ways, was I sure that we could do this work. Over and over
again. Finally, in disgust, in frustration, I told them what I
thought of the process they were using to select a vendor and left
the meeting.

I think that the most helpful aspect of the 8(a) Program is simply
the process itself. I think that the fact is that there is a program
that requires certain agencies te set aside money, and I do not be-
lieve that minority-owned firms would get a fair share if this was
not the case, regardless of their level of competence.

I think the least helpful part of the program was the fact that
technical assistance providers, as Senator Bumpers had said, were
in my opinion not capable of providing any meaningful assistance.
In fact, of all the ones that T met I would not have considered
hiring any one of them for any position within my company what-
soever.

When we were going throughout the transitional phase in leav-
ing the program, we were provided with some technical assistance
by a consulting firm in New York. And to just emphasize what
Senator Bumpers said, when they came to the office they had abso-
lutely no idea what business we were in whatsoever. None.

What they did, their overriding goal sfemed to be to compile
huge reams of statistical information that they could submit in
time to the local office so that they could receive their contract
money. And I would say that the people were totally incompetent.

No knowiedge of the business, no knowledge of how to approach
marketing. What I would say was a very rudimentary kno-vledge of
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how to prepare a business plan that could have been gleaned from
reading any introduction to business book.

I think that the mansgement and technical skills of the SBA
staffers definitely needs to be upgraded. The length of time in the
program did not seem to be a factor for us, although I think that
the program should be limited to a specific period of time.

But I think it should be based on that firm attaining certain
goals and objectives that are mutually agreed upon between the
agency and the firm.

I think that some of the additional suggestions that I would
make for improving the program are, I think the program definite-
ly has to be depoliticized. There is no dcubt, at least in my mind,
that it is a political program having nothing to do with the compe-
tence or the ability of the firms to deliver services.

I think that somehow there ought to be more business people,
people whe have actually run businesses and operated businesses
placed in key positions within the agencies. I think that joint ven-
tures should be encouraged among minority-owned firms.

I also believe that the certification process seems to be based
more on political considerations than whether or not the firm has
the ability to compete, and whether or not there is a need for the
kinds of services that that firm offers.

In fact I think that ought to be one of the criteria for entry into
the program. There ought to be a real need for the services that
the firm can provide. And that concludes my testimony.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Powe follows:]
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STATEMENT OF MR, REGINALD POWE

I'n happy to have the opportunity to present testimony before the
coumittee based on my experience {n the 8(a) program.

OVIRVIEW OF QUALIFICATIONS

Corporate Capabilities. Dialogue Systems, Inc., founded
in 1970, is a corporation that specializes in the develop~
ment of multi-media training programs for business and
industry. During the past four years DSI has concentrated
on wicro-computer-related training gaterials and softvare
docuzentation. In 1972 DSI established a subsidiary,
Curriculum Concept ', Inc., which has grown to become the
largest development company serving educational publishere
in the U.S.A. The primary focus of CCI is the develop-
ment of educational products and programs. The combined
staff of DSI and CCI numbers 200 full-time people. In
addition, the companies employ forty to fifty freelance
writers, editors, and producers.

DSI is experienced in all phases of product design from
concept development, writing and editorial development, and
art, design, and production, to manufacturing. We have
developed all types of print materials including: cozputer-
user documentation, computer-assisted instructional materials,
computer literacy workshops, and book: on how to select
computers and on word processing, brochures, duplicating
zasters, kits with role play and discussion cards, consumable
pads, and presentation or flip charts. We have developed

as well a full range of mulci~media materfal including:

film, videotape presentations, tape casssttes, filmserips,
overhead transparencies, and slide shows. We have also
produced training diskattes for the leading business soft~
ware packages for microcomputers. In addition to the develop~
ment of these materials, DSI i3 a leading distributor of
nicrocomputer-based software to the professional narketplace,
with over 300 products represented in the DSI MicroTraining
Catalog.

Sales History

Zor i as grown from a company of 2.5 million dollars in sales
in 1970 to a company of 10.5 million in 1986 and projected
sales of 16.0 million in 1987.
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I believe that some sort of minority set-aside srogram {3 absolutely
essential if minority firms a.= going to significantly participate
in doing business with the government.

In my opinion, the major reason why mi-~rity-owned firms cannot
successfully compete agaiust ronminorr.y firms is the widely
held perceptfon that rinoriry-owne’ firms simply can't provide
quality ser .ces.

This, I feel, is an attituée that '« vervasive and extremeiv diff{i-
c1lt to change. I think that the most effeciivi "v to deal .'ith
the problem {s t. -ass legislation that requires the gov.rament to
set aside a certain aamount of funds for minority firms.

Even with this type of zandatory program {* will still Le diffi~ult
for minority firms to do any significant work for the government.

Illustrative example:

In 1988, our company was invited through the %(a) program to make

a2 presentation about our capabilitiec to develop & brochure for one of
the divisions of the Department of Health and Human Resources. I
personally made the presentation to a gathering of eight federal
enployees.

At the time, DSI had recently wot several awards for work we had done
for AT&T, Clairol, and Bristo., Meyers and, in addition, we had produced
many, many brochures. There shiuld have been no doubt about our ability
to produce a two-page booklet fcr tha agency. Nevertheless, our quali-
fications to do the work were questioned over and over again. It was

a $2,500 project.

Finally, in frustration I told them what I thought of the process they
were using to telect . vendor and left.
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3 The most helpful aspect of the 8(a) program was that the
government required federal agencies to set aside a cer-
tain percentage of their budgets to go to minority owned
firms...without this set 3side provision [ believe that
1t would be extremely difficult for minority owned firms
to do business with the government, regardless of how
competent they are.

b. The least helpful part of the program was the fact
that "technical assistance” providers were, 1n ay
opinion, not capable of providing any meaningful
assistance. In fact, I would not hire on any
basis most of the personnel with whom I came 1n
contact.

c¢. The management and technical skills of the SBA staffers
should, 1n my opinion, be upgraded. Length of time on
the program was not a factor - 1980 was a good year,
1981 and 1982 werc poor and 1983 was very good.

d. I believe that there should be a fixed period of time
for participation in the program; 5 years for a new
firm. When these firms reach the agreed upon goals
there should be an additional 2 years transitional
period geared to reducing the firms dependence on 8(a)
contracts.

e. Additional suggestions for improving the program are.
1. Depoliticize the program,

2. Place retired successful businessmen
1n key positions,

3. 1Increase the percentage set aside
from agency budgets,

4, Encourage joint ventures.

The 8(a) certification process seem. to be based more on political
considerations “han whether or not the firm has the ability to
complete ¢nd whether or not there is a need for the kind of services
the firm provides.
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The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much. Mr. Gardner.

STATEMENT OF DAVID R. GARDNER, CHIEF EXECUTIVE OFFI-
CER, DAVE GARDNER, CONTRACTOR, INC., BUZZARDS BAY, MA

Mr. GARDNER. Mr. Chairman, ladies and gentlemen. I started a
business in 1957 with a box of tools, and a lot of guts, I think. More
than I would have now.

I was invited or requested to apply for the 8(a) Program in 1974.
It took me about 3 months to fill out the various reams of papers
and get all the information together, plus hiring a certified public
accountant.

Anc in 1974 T prepared the paperwork, and approximately 10
months later I was awarded a contract for $135,000. Another con-
tract came 1n the same year, in 1975. I believe that was $38,000.

Now my business up to that point had been somewhere in the
neighborhood of $325,000 gross. So this was a good chunk, and it ;
took me out of the homeowner-oriented realm of putting on storm
windows and doing heating systems, into the general construction
type of atmosphere.

Unfortunately, the second year I received about $30,000 in 8(a)
assistance. So now my gearing up to do the larger projects, and so
forth, all of a sudden I am kind of left alone.

I could not go back to the homeowner, more or less, because I
had more or less abandoned them and the base that I had previous-
ly. My busi’ ess plan called for $5 million in gross sales in 5 years
time.

Of course I was assisted by the SBA personnel in preparing the
business plan, so it was not just my idea of wishful thinking. It was
their idea of the capabilities that I could attain with their assist-
ance.

So now I have had 1 good year of participation, and 1 year in
which I more or less lost the gains I had. I gained a good deal of
expertise and knowledge in quite a number of ways. Knowledge of
the system.

The third year of participation the contracts began to flow again,
and at that time I was doing approximately, I would say 50 percent

8(a), 30 percent other Government, and 20 percent of the outside,
commercial institutional type of work.

I was assisted all the way through from the beginning of the pro-
gram. When an agency for instance would give a project to me
through the SBA, the SBA would negotiate with me. .\ppear at the
negotiation and everything went along smooth.y. I was given fair
contracts with fair prices.

As the contracts pursued, if I ran into a particular problem that
I just could not seem to handle, I would go back to the SBA and
say, gee, I am having a problem with an inspector or something. I
really think I am doing well. But I am having problems over there.
And they would come to my aid.

After 3% years in the program, due to attrition, people retiring,
not being renlaced, and so forth, I got to be on my own, so to speak.
The SBA would call up and say, here is a project. We are sorry we
cannot send someone to negotiate with you. But we just do not
have enough people and we do not have the tirpe.

37




54

I will tell you, some of those negotiating sessions were absolutely
brutal. There would be 8 or 10 representatives of the Government,
and me. And they would pound and cut and scrimp and scrape.

They would come out and blatantly say, look, we expect the
lowest price we could get for this job on the street, and if you will
not do it for what we could get it at the lowest bid, taen we do not
even want to talk to you.

And I would say, look, I am sorry, but I am in a learning curve.
This is the reason I am in this program. I need a little extra
money. I need a little extra help. And they would simply close
their books and say, that is it. Get out of here.

Now you have done 3 weeks’, 1 month’s wortn of work of itemiz-
ing every single man-hour of labor, of itemizing every nail and
every piece of lumber and the concrete and your subcontractors
and your machinery, and 3 weeks’ or 1 month’s worth of work at
gocd cost is down the drain.

I will be truthful, there were some contracts I took that I should
have closed my books and walked out the door and said, the heck
with y su people.

But ¢ could not because I had 50 much money and time invested
in it and I did not have work coming up in the future because now
I was more or less tied to the Government Procurement Program,
if you will, that I had to take the contracts and suffer the conse-
quences.

And sometimes the consequences were steep. We had contracts
that we lost, I would venture to say, on one particular one of
$230,000, I lost $45,000 on that one, based on first of all no assist-
ance in the negotiation process, no backup by the SBA, and thirdly,
and the worst part of all, the prejudice on the part of the agency.

This was a Navy project. The prejudice of the people in that
agency and the lengths that they made my company go to in order
to give us final approval on our contract and to pay us.

I spent 8 years in the 3(a) Program. At the end of my 8 years, my
gross sales were $1 million, the same as they were at the end of my
third year in the program. The last 4 years, as I said before, I got
very little benefit from the people in the Boston office.

It is not that they were not dedicated. It is not that they were
not knowledgable. They were, for most cases. However, there just
were not enough of them.

The agency had been losing people right and left, and they told
me right out, Dave, we will give you the support we can, but we
Just cannot give you any more time than what we have already.

There were other aspects of the SBA Minority Program, such as
the SBDCs—I believe they are called—where a private contractor
would come out and say, we want to assist you. We have a grant
and what do you need, and so forth.

And they would, as Mr. Powe said, come up with a nice thick
volume of information after they were finished, £ or 3 months
down the road, and basically it would say, we think that Mr. Gard-
?}f‘r should concentrate on this. We think Mr. Gardner should do

is.

And all it would be is, my ideas of what maybe I should be able
tn do. So all they did was take my ideas, put them in some nice
words, thicken it up nicely, and pass it back and take their money.
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I do not feel that these were useful at all. They were almost
more inclined to lead me down the garden path by saying, yes, we
think that you can enhance your business by going into the large,
corporate private sector, and so forth.

We would go to trade fairs, and they would say, you should
really go to this trade fair because there will be people from all the
different companies that want to buy your products and services.

And at the trade fair they would say, what kind of batteries,
widgets, screws, bolts or whatever do you manufacture. And I
would say, I am not a manufacturer. I am a contractor. I would
like to do work on youar buildings. I would like to help put an addi-
tion on or maintain the buildings or something of that sort.

There was no requirement on these companies for minority par-
ticipation on working on their buildings. The requirement was on
their purchases from the minority people who were supplying man-
ufactured items. So that was nowhere.

I went to a number of trade fairs, in Connecticut, Boston, Ando-
ver, and I got nowhere with that. So I think that was again an
effort at aiming my company in a particuler direction, but there
was not any research into what direction my company should go in
before I was aimed. So I spent many a day and many a weekend on
these things, and it did not really produce any resuits.

One crowning blow was a brother or sister agency, if you will, of
the SBA. This is where I feel the biggest, the largest void is. The
lack of cooperation between different agencies of the SBA.

I procured a loan, a direct loan in 1977, and my history of pay-
ment on the loan is excellent. But the loan got paid down and
down and down. Now in order to procure the Ioan I had to place
everything that I owned, with the exception of my personal home,
whilch I insisted be left out of it, everything that I owned as collat-
eral,

So now it is at the point where the loan is paid down, was origi-
nally $110,000. The loan is paid down to about $40,000. And yet the
Government has collateral of $350,000 or $400,000 worth of all my
company and everything I own, including personal assets.

So I applied for a second loan. I could not go out to the private
sector, because I cannnt offer them any collateral. And though the
agency said, “well, why do you not submit to us a list of what you
want us to drop.”

I would submit a list and 3 months there would be no answer. So
I had all my collateral tied up with SBA. I asked for a second loan
and I said, “why do you not give me another,” and they said, “well,
you should keep the first one because it is at a very low rate of
interest.”

We will give you a second, which I procured after 15 months of
effort. During that 15 months, of course, the SBA made sure that
they attached everything again of all my company a.d personal
assets, with the exception of my home.

I did again insist that I keep my home out of it, in case some
major catastrophe came up and I needed to go out a=nd get some
money, health or something of that sort.

Fifteen months to get that money. During which time, I will be
truthful with you, my working capital went down way below the

ERIC 59

IToxt Provided by ERI




56

zero point to quite a minus number. I graduated approximately 2,
2% years ago from the 8(a) Program, still with the $1 million.

I did receive a couple of graduation presents, if you will. They
were contracts, I believe, totaling something like $200,000, maybe
$230,000. I am still struggling. I do not have working capital. I
cannot go to a commercial institution.

There appears to be, the minute you say SBA, or the minute you
say minority, or whatever, there appears to be a stigma. But also I
have no collateral to offer them.

The CHAIRMAN. You do not look like a minority. Why would they
discriminate against you?

Mr. GaroNER. Well, I do not know. I am an American Indian,
.rst of all. But .e minute zou are in the SBA program and you
present your pap.rs to a bank, that seems to be the end of it.

In fact I have a gentleman from one of the local banks call me
about 2 months ago and say, I would like to come up and discuss a
loan package with you. And he did. He spent 2 hours in my office,
went over everything, and left. I have never heard from him again.

I have called him tvice and he does not answer my calls. I gave
him all the informar »n that I have, showing my status, and the
status of loans and conditions of where my collateral was, and I
have never heard from him again.

In summation, I think the 8(a) Program, and I will not say it was
not a boost, it was. It gave me a great deal of knowledge that I
would not have had otherwise. It taught me how to do heavier con-
struction.

It gave me equipment, through business development expense in
the beginning phases. And that equipment I still have today. I have
every piece of it and I take care of it very jealously because I
cannot afford to go out and replace it at this point.

It is equipment that has worked very well for me, and it was of a
great advantage at the time. Unfortunately, when they would say
we are going to give you a particular project and we know you are
going to need a piece of equipment, by the time you got the piece of
equipment the project was all done.

But these are matters that, I know the Government takes a long
time to do things and in this particular case it did. But the equip-
ment eventually was there. It could be used on otaer projects. M
company now is ir the position of attempting to establish a good,
local commercial * isiness, with the expertise that we had.

I feel if the p:ople that were there at the beginning of the pro-
gram either were allowed to stay or had not retired or whatever, in
other words, if knowledgable people who started it continued on,
that the 8 years time that I was in it I would have realized the full
value of the program, I would have gotten m+ $5 million gross per
year, and I would be in a much petter position now.

But the people were not there. The agency was more or less
stripped. When the FPPT came along it almost seemed, I asked for
3 years. I hoped for 2 years. I was given 1 year. And that 1 year
was not enough, combined with the situations that had developed.

My company will not die tomorrow. But 't would not have died
tomorrow if I had not gotten into the 8(a; rrogram either. I might
be in the same position I am in today. I might not. I cannot say
that I would not have gotten this expertise.
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However, I know that the beginnings of the program, the first 3
years that I was in it was a definite help, an assist, a boost, it was
something I needed, something I appreciatad, and something that
was very effective.

Unfortunately, the last 5 years in the program kind of negated
most of what happened in the first 3 years. That is my particular
case.

[The prepared statement Mr. Gardner follows:]
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Dave Gardner,Contractoninc.

May 5, 1987

Senator Dale Bumpers, Chairman
Committee On Small Business
United States Senate
Washington, D.C. 20510-6350

Dear Senator Bumpers:

Thank you and the Committee for the invitation to appear regarding
the Small Business Administration's 8(a) rProgram. I do intend to
appear on Tuesday, May 12, 1987, for the hearing. The following are
comments I have on the 8(a) Program.

The Small Business Administration 8(a) Progrum must involve all
aspects of its desig. I, order to be an effective vehicle for the
establishment of Minority firms. If one of these is lert out, the
entire process will suffer, and the firm, of course, suffers most.
May I briefly show these aspects:

1. The Small 3usiness Administration must procure requirements
f -om the various agencles of the Government that are within
the scope >f their portfolio firr'- capabilities, not just
the ones t e agencies can't get ' oper” bids on. Many of
the requirments I receilved are ones that had gone through
the compet.tive process as many a, three times. Further,
the Small *“usiness Administratior must not make the firm
feel guilty 1if it doesn't take every requirement that 1is
offered.

2. The using agency should understand that the 8(a) firm is
experiencing a learning curve (af.er all, isn't that what
the program is all about?) and expect to negotiate a
contract based on the fair value of the work, not what
they could get the contract for "»n the street from the
lowest bidder." Also, the S.B.A. should have enough staff
to provide a knowledgeable person to assist the contractor
in the negotlating process. Too often the contractor
represents himself while the Gevernment presents from eight

258 Main Street, Suite C4B, Buzzards Bay, Massachusetts 02532
617-759 2155
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to a dozen people. This is an overwhelming experience to
a small contractor.

3. The using agency should be required to present their estimates
to the S.B.A. prior to negotiations with the contractor. Too
often the ~ontractor is pressured to cut his cost estimates
by a battery of Government Engineers, only to find that when
the process is finished and an agreement is reached, the
Government estimate was higher than the contractor's first
offer. The presence of an S.B.A. negotiator with prio:
Government estimates would preclude this from happening and
allow the contractor a reasonable amount for his work based
on the agercy's own estimates.

4. The using agency should not be able to retract an offer once
it is presented for negotiation without proper justification.
Simply not getting a proposal that meets their estimate should
not be criteria for withdrawal of the requirement. on a
construction project in the area ¢f $200,000, it takes approxi-
mately three weeks of concentrated effort on the part of the
contractor to put an estimate together in a manner the agency
will accept. Fvery hour of labor, every piece of material,
every rate including overhead and profit must be tabulated and
presented ahead of the negotiation. This is a costly process
that can be negated at the whim of the agency negotiator with
a wave of his hand, leaving the contractor with three weeks of
wasted work.

5. The using agency should be made to understand that the 8(a)
set-aside s a requirement of the United States Government,
mandated by Congress. Prejudice against Minorities should
not be allcwed to enter into the process, and the agency
should negotiate in good faith with the intent to meet an
equitable agreement that will benefit both parties. Once
that agreement has been reached, che contractor should not
be penalized on the job (as is very often the case) for
receiviug more than the "low bid" might have been for the
work performed. Proper staffing of the S.B.A. 0ffice would
provide support against unfair pressures by the agency.

6. Small Business Administration proirams including business
development expense (BDE) anu advance payments were extremely
helpful to the 8(a) contractor. ‘nfortunately, these programs
have been teverely limited or dropped in recent years. The
advance payment was a method whereby the small contractor
could do a larger job without exhausting his working capital,
enabling him to make payments to suppliers on time and
establish + higher credit rating. The abandonment of this
program linited my Company's growth for . he last four years
of particijation, leaving my gross basically the same through
that perioc.
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7. The Fixed frogram Participation Term (FPPT) scems to be
based on the length of time in the program, not what the
program has accomplirhed for the participant. One of the
requirements of the business plan 1s a reasonable potential
for the growth of the Company. Once established, that goal
should be the criteria for participation as long as the
Company shows willingness to use its best efforts. When
the FPPT started, it appeared there was a mandate to get
firms graduated without regard to their business plan goals.

8. The Small Business Administration has numerous programs
besides the 8(a) set-aside that should be aveilable to the
8(a) contractor. These include the all important loan
package. These programs must interface in order to be an
effective system for the Small Business Person. In my case,
this was not the case. It took 15 months to get a Small
Business Loan from the Boston Office, during which time the
S.B.A. had all my collateral tied up and pledged to them. I
could not go to a commercial bank during this pericd as there
was no collateral to offer them for security. The S.B.A. had
attached and tied up three times the value of the loan request
for the 15 months it took tc obtain the actual proceeds. This
had a tremendously negative impact on my situation just at the
time I graduated from the 8(a) Program. I am still in the
process of trying to recover from this situation.

One other segment that comes to mind is the sub-contracting

to larger firms. There was no interface in the S.B.A. organiza-
tion to direct my Company to that segment of opportunity. There
wer. numer«.us seminars and "trade fairs" mostly promoted by
SBDC's, but I found the larger Corporations were looking for
suppliers of "widgets'" instead of contracting services. It
see s they would not get credit for Minority participation by

ha ng a Minucity Company working on their buildings.

In summary, let me adJ up all the comments above In one simple statement.
I believe the S.B.A. should be staffed with people who believe in the
system, are capable of doing their jobs, and are committed to the intent
of the program(s). There should be interaciion between all segments of
the organization, with each section cooperating with the other to provide
integrated assistance The "small business” is the promise of the Nation,
with its capacity for production, its constant use and training of the
labor force, and its ability to withstand changes in the business climate.
The Small Business .dministration is the promise for the small business
person, and that premise should be fulfilied with the full power of the
Federal Government.

Very truly yours,

=-s =7,

David R, ‘€4rdner, CEO

DRG:ag
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The Cuairman. Thank you. Mr. Johnson. We have a Johnnie
sohnson out in Chicago. Do you know who he is? He is from Arkan-
sas. We are proud of him.

Mr. JouNsoN. Yes.

The CuairMaN. He is worth $18 jillion dollars.

Mr. Jounson. I certainly wish I was that Johnnie Johnson.
{Laughter.]

The CuairMAN. You are the real Johnnie Johnson. [Laughter.]

STATEMENT OF JOHN L. JOHNSON, PRESIDENT, JOHNSON &
GORDON, INC., CINCINNATI, OH

Mr. JouNsoN. I am personally grateful for the interest that you
have shown regarding the status of minority firms that have grad-
uated from the SBA since 1980.

First, you have demonstrated this concern by the survey that you
conducted in August 1986. Second, by asking us to come before you
today to give our testimony.

This dction on your part ccutinues to affirm that there is hope
that one day minorities will participate in the full extent of the
American dream, and further, someday may even join the ranks of
America’s most prestigious Fortune 500 corporations.

We formed our company, Johnson & Gordon, Inc., which per-
forms janitorial services, in the year 1965 as a partnership, and
later we formed the corporate entity in 1978. This is our 22d year
in the janitorial business.

We employ approximately 187 persons, 83 percent of which are
part-time persons. And our firm is a 100 percent minority-owned
business. Sales in 1986 were approximately $2 mi'lion.

The CHAIRMAN. Wait a minute. You employ 187 people and your
sales were $2 million?

Mr. JounsoN. Yes, sir. Eighty-three percent of them are part-
time personnel.

The Cuairman. OK.

Mr. JounsoN. We participated in the 8(a) Program from around
1975 until October 5, 1985. The last 8(a) contract will terminate at
the end of this month.

It is somewhat ironic that our firm has only lost money twice in
its 22 year history. The first year, 1975, when we entered the 8(a)
Program, and in 1986 as we are nearing the terminus of our par-
ticipating term. In 1986 we lost $75,000.

We discussed this with the SBA in 1983. We presented to them
audited statements which projected in 1986 we would have a
$26,000 loss. SBA turned a deaf ear to it. Gave no consideration to
those factors.

According to my understanding, the stated purpose of the &a)
Program was to assist minorities and other socially, economically
disadvantaged persons to social and economic viability.

In my own experience I must say the 8(a) Program has been of
inestimable value in assisting my firm toward its goal of social and
economic viability. On this continuum th~re remains a great deal
to be accomplished in the business arena that minority business
finde itself in the midst of today.
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Certainly the 3(a) Program will have tc gear up to meet todav s
challenges, in ways that were non-existent 2 years ago. The 8a)
Program has been beneficial in several ways.

Number one, the contracting opportunities ti.nt were provided to
assist our growth was one of its strongest components and very
beneficial.

Two, in the early years of the program it filled the business
knowledge vacuum by providing us with various managerial train-
ing seminars, seminars that taught us how to create a business
plan, to look at our finances, develop sales and marketing ideas,
and how to manage our day-to-day operations.

Also, we berefited significantly from utilization of the business
development funds aspect of the 8(a) Program. Our firm utilized
these funds to develop several marketing and sales brochures.

Another very benefici.d aspect of the 8(a) Program was the bond-
ing program, the 90 percent guarantee bonding program which
helped our firm to survive and to be able to reach out into the pri-
vate sector and acquire contracts that otherwise required bonding.

While there are several needed changes that I recommended to
the program in my written statement, I believe the 8(a) Program is
one of the best conduits available to mi ority business, to help us
achieve parity and social and economic viability in America today.
Thank you.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Johnson follows:]
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Testimony: Senate Committee On Small Business

To the Chairman, and ranking committee member and other members of

the Senate Small Business Committee.

I am personally greatful for the interest that you have shown with
regards to the status of the minority firms that have graduated

from the S.B.A. 8(a) program since the year 1980.

First, you have demonstrated this concern by the survey that you
conducted August, 1986 and second, by asking us to come before this

committee today to give .estimony.

paje10dioou|/uopior) B uosuyop

This action on your part continues to affirm that there :s bope
that one day minorities will participate in  the full extent of the

American dream.

2904 WOODBURN AVENUE ¢ CINCINNATI, OHIO 45206
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Brief Description of Johnson & Gordon, Inc.

1. My name is John Johuson, President of Johnson & Gordon

Incorporated of Caincinnati, Ohio formed in the year

1965 as a partnership anl in 1978 as a Corporation.

z. Thas 1is our 22nd year in the jJanitorial and building
services business. Our firm employs approximately
187 persons of which eaghty-three percent are part-

time employees. Our firm 1s 100% minoraity ownec

3. Our 1986 sales volume was approximately Two Million

dollars ($2,000,000.00).
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Page 3

B. Answers to relevant Questions

regarding participation in the 8(a) program:

1. Qsta.:

Answer:

2. Qsta.:

Answer:

[

= ||m Provided by ERIC

The most helpful aspect of 8(a) to orr growth and development?
Our firm participated in the 8(a) program frov around
1975 until we graduated October 5, 1985 (10 yrs.).

Our last 8(a) contract with C.S.A. will terminate at
the end of this month.

Our firm has only lost money twice in 1ts entire
history, 1975 when we first entered the program and
1986 when nearing the terminus of our parti-ipating
tern. In the year 1986 due ‘0 the 1(ss a sizable
8(a) contract our firm los® approximately seventy-five
thousand dollars ($75,000.00).

Therefore, 8(a) contracting was the most helpful aspect
of the 8(a) program for our firm and contributed
sigmficantly to our growth and development. The
S.B.A. Bond Cuarantee Program was the sccond nmost

hrpful aspect of the 6{a) program.

What was the least helpful aspect of 8(a) to our growth?
Provading access to contracting opportunities within
available government market. outside of our district

was one of the least helpful aspects of the 8(a)

program.
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There were times when we would acquire contracting

opportunities through our marketing efforts and

se our district office fail to bring the effort

to fruition.

The 8(a) program was ineffective and least helpful
to our firm in the area of net working with other
federal agencies to aggressively develop contract
oppcrtumities. Further, the program failed to
establish any serious networks among the various
size 8(a) centractors 1n an effort to foster growth

and development among 8(a) contractors.

ERIC
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3. Qstn.: How did the length of time in the program aid our
growth and development?

Answer: The length of time in the program was inadequate
from the point of view that the first five (5)
years of participation were dormant years in cerms
of contracting opportunities.

However, in zuother sense, during the first five
years we benefitted from the various training
seminars that were sponsored by the S.B.A. in

order to prepare us from a management standpo

once the contracting opportuni..es were made
available.

Overall, the time in the program was adequate in
terms of providing us with the necessary management
skills, but inadequate in terms of the contracting
opportunities and the abrupt manner in which such
opportunities were terminated without censideration
to consequences. Consequences which has r.sulted in

bankruptcy for some former 8(a) firms.

4, Qstn.: Has the F.P.P.T. been helpful?
Answer: The manner 1n which the Fixed Program Participation
Term was introduced and implemented has spelled

disaster for many former 8(a) firms.
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The F.P.P.T. program at 1ts inception was not
subjected to the wisdom and forethought that at
required. Further, 1t did not focus on the results
of the hasty radical termination procedures that
were developed during the austerity years of the

Regan Administration.

Personally, I tried incessantly but to no avail to get the S.B.A.
district and regional facilitators to consider the consequences
of an abrupt termination of my firm from the program.

At the time of our termination, forty-four percent (43.7%) of

our sales volume were 8(a) sales. During this period our audited
statements showed an aimost twelve percent (11.9%) cost of sales

increase ($162,400) with a projected loss of $26,000 for 1986.

In 1983, I responded to the districts office request for
additional -nformation regarding a seven year (7) F.P.P.T.
extension from the regional office. I citel our firms progress
an the area of sales and impienentat on of the newly developed
Price-Waterhouse business plan and the difficulties we were
experiencing with spiraling effects of inflation on the companys

gross profits and operating expenditures.

7’22




ERI!

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

Apparently, the directive of the Regional Office to terminate a

given number of 8(a) firms prevailed over the accounting indicators
of our 1983-84 audited financial statements. The 18 months F.P.P.T.

remained unchanged and we were terminated October 5, 1985,

The Auditors $26,000 dollar projected loss for 1686 proved to be
very congervative in that he was not aware that we would lose our
largest 8(a) contract w-.th Newark Airforce Station, Newark, Onio.

In 1986, we lost $75,000 dollars.

I ash this committe to give serious consideration to modifying the
F.P.P.T. component of the 8(a) program. This component, 1f not

changed, can be disastrous,




S. Recommended 8(a) piogram changes

Qstn.:
Answer:

a.

What change: do you suggest for the 3(a) program?

First of all, I suggest a complete elimination of
the "Fixed Participating Program lerm” as 1t 1is
piesently constituted which relies pmore upon
subjective criteria than factual daca.
Terminaticn of 8(a) cuntractors from the program
should be based entirely upon 2 joint review of
the 8(a) contractors audited financial data by
S.B.A. and the accounting firm of the 8(a) contractor.
The contractors readiness for graduation should
also include a thorough review of 1) The long
range implications of graduation, 2) The impact
of the loss of the 8(a) contracts portion of
business, 3) The existing market conditions of
the particular industry, 4) Inflationary and
other destablizing trends, 3) Special industry

changes that could effect the continued success .

the 8(a) farm.
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b. Second, in order tc enhance minority business
orsortunities to become competitve according
to todays Government and Private Sector contracting
practices, practices which have been germane to the
success of some of Americas most prestigious
corporations such as General Electric, AVCO, Hewlett-

Packard ana veneral vynamics Inc. JusSt LO name & tew.

Therefore, I propose a "Three-Tiered” approach to
8(a) contracting that would eliminate the need for

the F.P.P.T. component in 1ts present form.

Tiev - 1 E~try Range (1-3 yrs.)

Certafacataon Process (adequate in present form).

\
|
|
|
\
|
|
|
|
|
Three Tiered 8(a) Contracting Approach ‘
* Management Development: ({Bu-ziness Plan; Finance; Accounting;

Sales apn' Marketing; Personnel; Office Management; etc.)
* Procurement of small 8(a) contracts measured by industry

standards and capabilities of 8(a) business.

* Contracting limited to procurement opportunities within the
geographical district.

+ Assignment of S.B.A. contract facilitators to continually
market the agencies within the particular federal districts.

* Graduate to Level - 2




Tier - 2 Moderate Range (5 yr. period)

¢ Introduction to moderate size 8(a) contracts

+ Elimnation of regional barriers to permit 8(a)
contracting throughout the 8(a) contractors
g2ograj “ical region.

« Assignmert of Level-Two S.B.4. facilitator to
continually market the federal agencies within
the region to procure contract opportunities,
create federal and 8(a) contractor net works.

+ Graduate to Level - 3

Tier - 3 Big Business Range (linlimited Tenure)

+ Introduction to Big Business Size contracting
opportunities to enhance the 8(a) firms ultimate
competitiveness,

- Elimination of all national and international barriers

to provide 8(a) contracting opportunities nationally
and 1internationally.

+ Assignment of Level ~ Three S,B.A. National and
International facilitators to continually market the
various federal agencies to provide 8(a) contract
opportun:ties and continue the emphasis of networking.

+ Begxn program graduation reviews upon accomplishment of
business plan goals and objectives, Accounting Audit
joint reviews, etc.

Once an 8(a) contractor graduates under this three-tiered 8(a)
contracting approach, the S.B.A. should provide a stated
probationary period (24 moanths) to be sure the respective 8(a)

tirm remains solvent through the -obationary period

(24 months).

ERI
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If the respective firm experiences adverse market or
financial difficulties unrelated to conditions of their
doing, that they be readmitted to the program until such

conditions are corrected.

Also, that 8(a) firms who have graduated from the program but who
are fulfilling the option years of contracts that started prior

to graduation, be pe.mitted to exrend those contracts indefinitely
in the face of audited financial data that would support such a
senario. Under these conditioas a gradual phase-out contract
replacement schedule should be developed jointly by S.B.A.,

the 8(a) contractor and his accounting firm.

Finally, 1 suggest that S.B.A. perform .n immediate status review
~f all 8(a) contractors who have graduated from the program since
1980, and all those who have not already fallen into bankruptcy
but who are 1n a deficit position, be readmitted to the 8(a)

program immediately.

Senator Bumpers, the S.B.A. 8(a) program was started to provids
business opportunities for the nations minorities who have
contributed to the overall growth and development of our

nation but who because of racial injustice and bigotry were

hindered from full participation in the American dream.
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I think my remarks will find lodgement and at least tac:it

agreement ‘rom other mirority business persons when I say
that the 8(a) program fused a ray of hope in us with res-
pect to the principle that says, ''God helps those who help

themselves.”

The 8(a) program provided such an opportunity for us to
help ourselves to social and economic viability. It 1s

my hope that you gentlemen will continue to foster this
dream, 1f not for me, maybe for the young blacks that Time
Magazine alluded to as "Americas New Lost Generation,"

or yet those young black men who comprise only twelve-
percent (12.0%) of Americas general population, but make
up si1Xxty-two fercent (62.0%) of her prison population.

The success of the 8(a) program has far reaching implica-
tions to America and her native sons who happen to be

minoraitaies

1 whole hartedly congratulate you, Senator Weicher and the

entire Committee On Small Business for conducting the

survey and these hearings. I am sure many S.B A. participants

and graduates will feel a measure of relief 1n knowing that
our government 1s concerned about the continuance of the
nations minority businesses wiuo were spawned by the congress

of the United States of America

Thank You

73




75

The CralrRMAN. Thank you, Mr. Johnson.

Mr. Powe, you stated on page 3 of your testimony, the 8(a) certifi-
cation process seems to be based more on political considerations
then whether or not the firm has the ability to compete and wheth-
er or not there is the need for the kind of services that the firm
provides.

What do you base that on? That is an interesting statement.

Mr. Powe. Well, when I originally was in the program——

The CuairmMAN. You think if you would have been a good Reagan
Republivan you would not have had so much trouble? [Laughter.]

Mr. Powk. That is possible. But I think a couple of things.

When we first went into the program it was suggested to us by
the people around that the way to get into the 8(a) Program was to
have some political connections, and that you needed to taik to
whoever your local Congressman was, and so forth, that it was not
simply a matter of filling out the forms, presenting your qualifica-
tions and being accepted into the program based on the needs of
the program.

We did go through the process. I did not have any political con-
nections at that time. And it took about, I guess probably 1% years
of going back and forth before we were accepted into the program.

The CuaIlrMAN. Did you ever consult your Congressman or Sena-
tor about it?

Mr. Powe. No.

The CrairmaN. You just toughed it out and finally they accepted

you.

Mr. Powk. Right.

The CHAIRM».4. Is your company profitable now?

Mr. Powk. Yes. But it is interesting to note, there were only 2
years that we also in our history of the 16 years that we have been
in business, the only 2 years that we had iosses were the 2 years
that we were in the 8(a) Program. [Laughter.]

The CuarMAN. That is what I call a resounding endorsement of
the program.

Mr. Powk. Those were the only two times that we in fact lost
money, were 2 years of the 5 years that we were in the 8z) Pro-
gram.

The CHAIRMAN. I was really interested in your comments about
you would not hire any of the technical experts they sent to your
ﬁl_rm(.pDo you have any idea how those people were screened and

ired?

Mr. Powk. Well, it would be pure conjecture on my part. I cannot
imagine there was any objective process that they had to go
through. Certainly there was not a test that they would have had
to follow.

I got the impression that it was due to whatever political connec-
tions thai firm happened to have in that specific area. But they
certainly were not competent business people.

The Cuairman. I intend to submit a question to the Administra-
tor and Mr. Gonzalez on how these people are chosen, what kind of
a screening process, what kind of background they require, in order
to put somebody in the position of holding himself as a technical
expert.
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And when you consider the diversity of the kinds of businesses
they are dealing with, nobody is an expert in janitoriai services
and computer chips and construction. So you wonder, how do they
pick these people? What are the qualifications?

I have a feeling that a lot of these people, and I am reluctant to
say this because it may be an unfair criticism, but I have 2 feeling
that this is where some of the political, the politicization of this
program may hsve occurred.

Mr. Gardner, are you profitable yet? Is your company profitable?

Mr. GARDNER. Just barely.

The CHairmaNn. You say your cash flow is down.

Mr. GARDNER. Just barely at this point.

The CHalrRMAN. You do about $1 million a year?

Mr. GARDNER. Yes.

The CHairMaN. What are you doing now, Mr. Powe?

Mr. Powg. About $16 million.

The CHalrMAN. That is what you are projecting for——

Mr. Powe. Right now as of the end of the first quarter we have
had sales of approximately $5 million. But last year sales were
$10.5 million.

The CHAIRMAN. You do defense contracting? Is that where some
of your 8{(a) contracts came from?

Mr. Powr. No. The 8(a) contracts that we did have mostly came
from the De¢partment of Labor, Department of Health and Human
Services.

Right now we are trying to get a GSA number to sell software to
various agencies. That was what I was referring to, and we have
been unable to do that—to get that.

The Cuairman. Well, you ought to use you~ political influence
and write the Chairman of the Small Business Lommittee and see
if he can help you get that. [Laughter.]

Mr. Powe. I will certainly follow that advice.

The CHAIRMAN. Incidentally that is the way you get investigated,
I understand. {Laughter.]

According to the morning paper, you get special counsel assigned
to you when you do things.

Mr. Johnson, is your company profitable now?

Mr. JornsoN. Not at the moment. We turned a profit in the
month of February. We expect to turn one in March and possibly
April. But we still have a lot of cutting to do.

We have implemented some austerity measures in our company
to try to turn things around. We are developing an aggressive mar-
keting and sales program to try to attempt to turn things around.

But at this point we have not turned a profit at this point during
the year. Though we have, as I indicated, we made a little profit in
the month of February. We are about $16,000 in the red this year.

The CuairmMaN. How many &@a) contracts have you been given?

Mr. Jounson. Over the period of time that I was in the program?

The CHairMaN. Yes. How long were you in the prograr

Mr. JounsoN. From 1975 to 1985. Ten years. The first 5 years we
did not hardly get any contracts. It was primarily a period of train-
ing and orientation.

But over the years I guess we probably had 10, maybe a dozen
contracts.
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The CaairMaN. Were most of those GSA contracts?

Mr. JounsoN. Yes. We had a very large one with the Air Force,
and that was the one that SBA terminated at the point, as I indi-
cated, that audited statements were showing that we really needed
the contract.

I wrote letters to the district and to the regional offices in 1983
asking them to give us at least 7 years before terminating us from
the program. But of course at that point 8(a) sales were approxi-
mately 44 percent of our sale volume.

And at that time our cost of sales were increasing, expenditures
were increasing at about 12 percent. The audited statements were
shcwing, which we had to submit to the Small Business Adminis-
tration every 3 months, were showing a $26,000 loss.

Of course, the Small Business Administration apparently paid no
attention to the audited statements. And of course our auditor had
no way of knowing that we were going te lose about a $40,000 a
month account with the Newark Air Force Station.

At the point that it was terminated, like I said, that was the
thing that put us on the sled. We are trying to turn it around and
are working feverishly to do so. We still have one contract that will
end this month, which is with GSA in the city of Dayton, OH.

So one of my recommendations is that where this occurs to 8(a)
contractors, I think there neea. to be some part of the program
that would at least permit such companies that experience those
kinds of difficulties, especially when evidence has given rise to
that, prior to that termination, that those companies be permitted
either extensions or be permitted re-entry into the 8@a) Program.

The CrairmaN. Gentlemen, thank you all very much. You have
come long distances and prepared good testimony, and we thank
you very much for your help and cooperation.

Our next panel is Mr. Manuel Delgado, president of DEL Manu-
facturing Co., Oxnard, CA, and Mr. Theodore Howard, president of
Automated Business Systems and Services, Riverdale, MD.

If you gentlemen will take a seat up here. We will stand in
recess for about 2 minutes.

[Recess.]

The CHairMAN. Mr. Delgado, your name is first on my list, so
feel free to proceed. As I say you are welcome to summarize howev-
er you choose to present your testimony.

STATEMENT OF MANUEL M. DELGADO, PRESIDENT, DEL
MANUFACTURING CO., OXNARD, CA

Mr. DerLcapo. Thank you. It is a pleasure to be here, and thank
you for this opportunity.

The brief description of our company, DEL Manufacturing Co.,
was started by me about 35 years ago, or 34 years ago. We are lo-
cated in the Los Angeles areva, Oxnard actually to be precise.

We are a producer of practice bombs and practice warheads in
small rockets for e Air Force, the Navy, and the Marines. Our
operation is a manufacturing operation, where we do metalworking
primarily.

In addition, since graduating from the 8(a) Program, we are also
producing aluminum wheels for the automative market. The de-
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cline of the dollar against the yen has made it possible for us to
recapture a portion of these Japanese imports.

Our present volume is approximately $20 million per year, and
we employ approximately 280 persons and our net worth is about
$2 million. Our overall experience with the 8(a) Program has been
favorable, although we have experienced our share of frustrations.

When we entered the program we had an employment level of
about 25 persons. Our net worth was about ha'® a million dollars.
Three years into the program we were almost bankrupt. Our net
worth was about a minus $300,000.

It was a very difficult experience for us, going from a very small
corr mercial operation in trying to do business with the Govern-
ment. We found that we almost had to develop our own bureaucra-
cy to deal with the Government bureaucracy.

It was resily overwhelming to us, especially in the area of Gov-
ernment contracting of relatively sophisticated warheads. We went
through the learning curve. We hung in there, and we started
coming back.

Since that time we have received numerous awards for excel-
lence, including an award for excellence from the Fleet Weapons
Engineering Department at the Pacific Missile Test Center.

We were also named SBA Subcontractor of the Year for 1984,
SBA Prime Contractor of the Year for 1985, and last year, or in
1985, we were selected the Small Business Minority Defense Con-
tractor of the Year by the Department of Defense.

We found that in order to do any significant amount of business
with the Government you first have to establish credibility. This is
true also in the commercial business. This takes a while to do, as
we found out.

However, the program has enabled us to establish credibility
with the Government as well as other commercial thincs. It has en-
abled us to grow from a very small company to where we now are
able to take on some significant commercial work.

We feel very fortunate that the help that we have received from
them has taken us from a level of $2 million or $3 million to $20
million, and we think that from here we can grow much more.

We feel that having jumped s}l the hoops that you have to go
through to do business with the Government, we are now well pre-
pared to do business with the commercial world. It has been very
good for us in that respect.

The aspects of the program that were most helpful to us were
the 8(a) set-asides that enabled us to negotiate a fair price with the
Government. That in itself was a very wonderful experience; a dif-
ficult expericiice. One we had to pay dearly for, but we learned our
accounting procedures and how to prepare our bids.

The component of the program that was the least helpful to us
was the lack of production ccatinuity, interruptions of up to 6
months, at times when these contracts were commonplace. In this
Fefpect I believe that multi-year procurements would be very help-
ul.

The interruptions are devastating to small firms who are strug-
gling to survive. These interruptions are due primarily to delays
that are experienced by the procurement agencies, while waiting
each year for Congress to authorize funds on a year-to-year basis.
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The type of manuacturing and production that we do, it takes
quite a bit to start up; a lot of tooling, and you have to build up
your staff. And as you finish that contract, it stops, and you have
to lay off p-ople or retrain them and restart them again if you are
successful to negotiate a new csntract for the following year.

My recommendations for improving the program would be to em-
phasize multi-year procurements in the manufacturing area of
Government procurement. This would not only be very helpful to
8(a) firms, but alse to all small firms, whether they be minority or
not. It is quite a problem to deal with.

Other than that, I think that the program has certainly been
helpful to us, even though it has heen a very difficult one and it
cost us dearly. It has been overall a very wonderful experience for
us. We want to thank the Senators and the SBA for the help that
we have received. Thank you, sir.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Delgado {ollows:]
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@ DEIL Manufacturing Company

Re: Senate Small Busineas Committee Hearing

Tuesday May 12, 1987 950 Richmond
Manuel M. Delgado, Oxnerd. A 93030
President, DEL Manufacturing Company Phone, (B8OS5) 486-2601

Brief Dencr’ztion

DEL Manufacturing has heen in business for 34 years and is a producer of practice
borbe, practice warheads and small) rocket for the Air Force, Navy and Marines

In adition, since graduating from the 8(a) program, we are producing aluminum
wheels for th: automotive afier macket. The decline of the dollar against the
yen has made it possible for us to recapture a portion of these Japanese

imports. Our present volume is approximately $20 m)"lion per year. We employ
approximately 280 persons and our net worth is $2 rdllion.

Our overall experience with the 8(a) program has been favorable, although we have
experi~nced our share of frustratiois. When we entered the program, our
employm:it level was 25 people and cur net worth was approximately $500,000.
Three years into the program we found ourselves almost bankrurt and with a
negative net worth of $300,000. The frustracions were mostly due to leaming the
steps and procedures that are necessary to successfully do business with the
government. We found that yuu have to develop a small bureaucracy to deal with
the mvemnent bureaucracy.

7EL Maus..xacturing has received numerous awards for excellence. These include:

* Award for Excellence from the Fleet Weapons enjineering Directorate,
Pacific Missile Test Center — 1983.
* SPA Sub-Contractor of the Year for 1984, Region S.
SEA Prime Contractor of the Year for 1985, Region 9.
* Dept. of Defense Minority Small Business Contractor of the Year Award for
1985.

Wwe foud that to do any sionificant amount of business with the goverrment, a
£{rm must establish credibility. This is also very true in the commercial
world. This usually takes a minimum of 5 years. We therefore feel that a 10
year 8(a) participation term is more realistic. DEL Manufacturing entered the
program prior ~o “he adoption of fixed terms and we were ir ‘he program a total
of 15 years.

a. The aspects of the progran that were most helpful to our firm were
8(a) set-asides and the ability to negotiate a fair price.

b. The compc.ient of the program that was the least helpful was lack of
production continuity. Production interruplions of up to six months were

cormonplace. In this respect multi-year procurements would be most helpful.
Interruptions are devastating to small firms who are struggling for survival.

Thege production interruptions are due mainly to the delays that are
experienced by the procurement agencies' while waiting each year for corgress
to authorize funds on a year to year basis.

-1-
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DXL, Manufacturing Company

Re: Senate Small Business Comittee Bearing, May 12, 1987

My recommendation for improving the proaram would be to emphasize multi-year
procurenents for 8(a) firms. I believe that multi~year procurements would he in
the best interest of everycne since it would enable the szall businesses to
adequately develop a viable business plan.

DEL Manufacturing has greatly profited from its part.:ipation in the 8(a) program
and I would like to express our appreciation to the Semators and the SBA for
having given us this opportunity which has helped our firm to grow and develop.
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The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Howard.

STATEMENT OF THEOD” XE HOWARW), PRESIDENT, AUTOMATED
BUSINESS SYSTEMS AND SERVICES, INC.,, RIVERDALE, MD

Mr. Hov  ». Thank you, Mr. Chairman. It is a privilege to
appear before this Committee.

I am Theodore Howard, president of Automated Business Sys-
tems and Sarvices, better known as ABSS, headquartered in River-
dale, MD. ABSS has been in business for a little over 15 years. It
was incorporated in March 1972,

Today we employ over 200 employees. Our 1986 revenue was $26
million. ABSS graduated from the program a little ove. 2 years

ago.

ABSS found that being a part of the 8(a) Program offered us the
opportunity to demonstrate our ability to be awarded contracts
which otherwise have been unavailable to us. In the early years
the 8(a) Program also enabled us to go out and seek financing.

The component of the program which we found least helpful was
inconsistency in the SBA rules and regulations, and a lacl- of spe-
cialization among the SBA employees

The length of time in the program permitted us to expand from a
high-volume, low-risk data entry firm, to our present status as a
fully competitive systems integraitor. We sell, we install, we ma.n-
tain computers. And w2 also train personnel on the use of comput-
ers.

Since our graduation we transitioned from a set-aside community
to a competitive marketplace. Our stay in the pregram also permit-
ted us to rild 2 highly regarded staff of ADP professionals and to
establish $10 million in lines of credit with major banks in the
Washington, DC area.

Insofar as the fixed program participation, we support the fixed
program pa.:icipation. As to how the program may be strength-
ened or improved, I would suggest the following:

One, we should look at restructuring the size stanc~rds.

Two, I think there should be a transition period ror those firms
that have graduated from the prczram.

Three, T think, there should be a requirement that the firras in
the first 5 years of the programn compete strictly on a technical
basis, and from 5 to 10 years those firms should have to compete
both on a technical and cost basis.

Four, improve the skill level within the SBA.

As to the certification process itself, I would recommend that an
increased emphasis be placed on the business and financial aspect
of the person thet is applying for 8(a) status. I think that tnere
should be a basic test—financial business test—that cach person
that applies for 8(a) would have to take and pass before being certi-
fied.

Thank you.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Ifoward follows:]
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GOOND MORNING, MR. CHAIRMAN (. ND) MEMBERS OF THIS COMMITTEE

I AM THEODORE HOWARD, PRESIDENT OF AUTOMATED BUSINESS
SYSTEMS AND  SERVICES, INC., HEADQUARTERED IN RIVERDALE,
MARYLAND.

ABSS HAS BEEN IN BUSINESS FOR 15 YEARS. WE WERE
INCORPORATED IN MARCH 1972.

ABSS IS A SYSTEMS INTEGRATION FIRM -- THAT 'S A FIRM
PROVIDING ALL FACETS ASSOCIATED WITH AUTOMATIC DATh PROCESSING,
SUCH AS HARDWARE, SOFTWARE, MAINTENANCE, FACILITIES MANAGEMENT
AND TRAINING. WE HAVE APPROXIMATELY 200 EMPLOYEES AND HAD
REVENUES OF $26 MILLION DURING OUR FY'86.

ABSS ENTERED THE SBA 8(a) PROGRAM IN 1975, AND GRADUATED
OUT OF THE PROGRAM IN APRIL 1985. WE HAVE BEEN OUT OF THE
PROGRAM A LITTLE OVER 2 YEARS NOW.

IN RESPONSE TO YOUR REQUEST FOR "GENERAL COMMENTS," ABSS
FOUND THAT BEING A PART OF THE 8(a) PROGRAM OFFERED US %HE
OPPORTUNITY TO DEMONSTRATE OUR ABILITIES TO BE AWARDED CONTRACTS
WHICH MIGHT OTHERW™SE HAVE BEEN UNAVAILABLE TO US. ABSS FEELS
THAT COMPETING AGAINST O7MER 8(a) FIRMS ON A STRIC{LY TECHNICAL
BASIS WAS MOST HELPFUL TO OUk CORPORATE GROWTH. THIS TYPE OF
ACTIVITY PERMITTED US TO SHARPEN OUR SKILLS AND INCREASS OUR
ZOMPETITIVENESS AND AREAS OF  EXPERTISE WITHIN A LIMITED
COMMUNITY .

THE COMPONENTS OF THE PROGRAM WHICH WE FOUND LEAST HELPFOUL

WERE INCONSISTENCY AND A LACK OF SPECIALIZATION.

87

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

J



FOR EXAMPLE -- IN SYSTE4S INTEGRATION CONTRACTS, HARDWARE
PURCHASE IS GENERALLY A SIGNIFICANT PERCENTAGE OF THE CONTRACT
AWARD. UNDER THE 8(a) RUES, THE SERVICE PORTION OF THE
CONTRACT MUST BE AT LEAST 55% OF THE CONTRACT VALUE. WYE 8(a)
"WEIGHTED" SYSTEM SEEMS TO BEAR LITTLE RELATIONSHIP TO THE

COMPETITIVE MARKETPLACE IN THIS REGARD.

AND, AS FOR A LACK CF SPECIALIZATTION, PERSONNEL WHO STAFF
THE VARIOUS KEY DOSITIONS AT SBA AND WITH WHOM FIRMS MUST
INTERFACE OFTEN LACK KNOWLEDGF AND AN APPRECIATION OF THe
ELEMENTS WITH WHICH A FIRM MUST DEAL AND THE ASSOCIATED
ASSISTANCE WHICH THEY SEEK.

THE LENGTH OF TIME IN THE PROGRAM PERMITTED US TO EXPAND
FROM A HIGH VOLUME, LOW RTSK DATA ENTRY FIRM TO OUR PRESENT
STATUS AS A FULLY CONPETITIVE ADP SYSTEMS INTEGRATOR. IN
ADDITION, IT PERMITTED US TO ESTABLISHY A CONTRACT BACKLOG WHICH
HAS SUSTAINED US DURING THE TWO YEARS SINCE OUR GRADUATION WHILE
WE TRANSITIONED FROM THE SET-ASIDE COMMUNITY TO THE COMPETITIVE
MARKETPLACE. OUR STAY IN THE PROGRAM ALSO PERMITTED US TO BUILD
A HIGHLY REGARDED STAFF OF ADP PROFESSIONALS AND TC ESTABLISH
$10 MILLION 1IN LINES-OF-CREDIT WITH MAJOR BANKS IN THE

WASHINGTON DC ARER.
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PAGE 3

INSOFAR AS THE EFFECTIVENESS OF THE FIXED PROGRAM
PARTICIPATION TERM (FPPT,; IS CCNCERNED, ABSS SUPPORTS THE IFPPT.
HOWEVER, WE FEEL THE TERM OF THE FIXED PROGRAM PARTICIPATION
SHOULD BE EXTENDED TO 10 YEARS, WITH A SYSTEM TO COMPETE 0N A
TECHNICAL BASIS ONLY DURING THE FIRST 5 YEARS IN THE PP 1,
AND A REQUIREMENT TO COMPETE FOR BOTH TECHNICAL AN f '
REQUIREMENTS DURING THE FINAL 5 EARS.

AND AS TO HOW THE PROGRAM MAY BT STRENGTHENED OR IMPROVED,

I WOULD SUGGEST THE FOLLOWING:

1. RESTRUCTURE THE SIZE STANDARDS . IT IS ENTIRELY
POSSIBLE, WITH ONLY ONE CONTRACT AWARD, AVERAGED OVER
3 YEARS, TO EXCEED THE REQUIREMENTS OF THE PROGRAM.

2. PROVIDE A TRANSITION PERIOD FOR FIRMS GRADUATING FROM
THE PROGRPM SUCH THAT, ALTHOUGH THEY ARE NO LONGER
BENEFITING FROM 8(a) AWARDS, THEY MAY BE ALLOWED TO
RECEIVE ASSISTANCE FROM ThHE SBA:; 1.e.: A
"GRANDFATHERING" TO ALLOW COMPANIES TO COMPETE ON
SMALL BUSINESS SET-ASIDES FOR A PERIOD OF 3-5 YEARS;
SOME FINANCIAL SUPPORT FOR T:.OFZ COMPANIES DURING THIS
TIME PERIOD:; AND/OR SOME TRACKING SYSTEM FOR

MONITORING THE PROGRESS OF RECENTLY GRADUATED

COMPANIES.




3. REQUIRE FIRMR, WHICH HAVE BEEN IN THE PRC3RAM FOR 5§

YEARS, TO COMPET= "N A COST, AS WELL AS TECHNICAL,
BASIS. SUCH COMPETITION, EVEN WITHIN THE SHELTSRED
MARKET, WILL CAUSE THE FIRMS TO DEVELOP THEIR BIDDINC
SKILLS AND BETTER PREPARE THEM FOR THEIR GRADUATION
AND ENURY INTO THE TOTALLY COMPETITJVE COMMUNITY.

4. IMPROVE THE SKILL LEVELS WITHIN SBA ITSELF SUCH THAT
THERE IS A KNOWLEDGEABLE ELEMENT WITH WHICH A FIRM MAY

COMMUNICATE FOR ADVICE, GUIDANCE, ETC.

AS TO THE CERTIFICAT(ON PROCESS ITSELF, I WOULD RECOMMEND
THAT INCREASED EMPHASI!3 BE PLACED ON BUSINESS PROCEDURES AND
FINANCIAL ASPECTS OF RUNNING A BUSINESS. AN SBA-SPONSORED
BUSINESS AND FINANCIAL MANAGEMENT COURSE, INCLUDING TESTING,
PRIOR TO BEING CERTIFICD,, WOULD ASSIST THE INTELLIGENT
SURVIVABILITY OF JANY FIRMS AND ENSURE A MORE POSITIVE

APPRECIATYON OF THE 8(a) PROGRA.‘.
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QUESTIONS FROM SENATOR WEICKER AND ANSWERS BY MR HOWARD

1. You cited control growth as the most extreme prob.em facing
your firm today 1in your Survey 1esponse. Please explain
how you are dealing vith the fast growth of vyour
company/and what advise do you have for other 8(a) firms 1in

your 1industry in this regard?

RESPONSE: Controlled growth 1s not a problem, per se:
rather, 1t 1s a concern shich our company always included in our
long-range planning. We did not want to have to gear up rapidly
and overextend our resources (e.g., qual Ly, ~apability, credat,
etc.). Rather, we planned an annual growth ¢f 20-25% and 1n
achieving this goal, we maintained a steady but controlied
growth -- one with which we were comfortable and one with which

our reputation and resources could survive.

2. Many 8(a) program par*icipants argue that a firm should
take advantage of as much sole sou‘ce work as possible once
1n the program because of the very limited time the 8(a)
opportunity is available. Your position seems to be just
the opposite 1in that yocu felt you should not beconme
dependent on 8(a) work. Would you like to comrent on your
view of how 8{a) should be used ty firms?

RESPONSE: Sole source work .s fine; 1t gives & company
definite tasks to be performed and attendant income. The sole
sor ce awnrds need to be tailored to ensure growth -- nct nmerely
veg tation. However, an 8(a) firm must neither be encouraged

nor permitted to aexist within the program on sole source
(set-aside) work alone. That 1s wh, . heartily suggest that,

after five (5; years 1in the progran. firms be required to

compete on a cost, as well as tecnnical, basis. It 1s necessary

to a firm's ultimate survivability Lo be able to do so, and to

be required to do so by the SBA -- while still under the 8(a)

program -- would strongly enhance this ultimate survivability.

3. nid SBA assist your firm 1in preparing bids for non-8(a)
awards? Would this have been helpful to your business 1n

obtaining compet:itive contracts?
RESPONSE: SBA did not so assist ABSS. If this expert:ise

existed/exists, 1t most certainly would have been helpful when
bidding competitively.
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AUTOMATED BUSINESS SYSTEMS & SERVICES. INC.
QUESTIONS/RESPONSES

Page 2

4. Should SBA 1limit the amount of §&(a) contracts a firm
receives 1n the final few years of the program? Should
Congress prohibit the award of large contracts or

"graduating presents" to minority firms just prior to their
departure from the program?

RESPONSE = My response to both questions 1s "no.” Firms
should be permitted to be awarded contracts for which they are
qualified and capable of handling without embarrascment to
themselves or SBA. These contracts permit the firms to expand
their skill base and to grow professionally. They also establish
the revenue basis for graduation from the 8(a) program and are
the nucleus from which the firms draw while transitioning to a
totally competitive environment.

5. When you graduated from the program, what percentage of
your sales were 8(a) contracts? In your judgement, what
would be the effect of tying the amount of 8{a) support to

the amov-' of competitive work that a firm receives? For
example, r1or each dollar of competitive contr-cts that a
firm receives equal amounts of 8(a) contracts would be

awarded to that f:rm.

RESPONSE: Upon greduating, fifty percent (50%) of the
contracts ABSS had been awarded that vyear were awarded
competitively. However, to tie 8(a) dollars to competitive

dollars would adversely impact firms with perhaps sperific
skills which need refinement, or which are new to the program.
To use such an award measure in the latter years of a firm's
participation 1in the program may have more merit, but 18 still
prone to limitless parameters/variables, such as requir:ments,
resources, costs-to-bid, financing, etc.

6. Ycu were required by SBA to develop a .siness plan which
sstablished targ:ts and goals for your business. Please
explain to the Committee how your business plan was used
while you were in the program? How often did you meet with
your business development specialist to review your plan?
What changes do you suggest for more effective use of the
business plan*

RESPONSE: ABSS was regu:red to develop and submit to SBA a
business plan {(with goals and objectives) each year. Our
business plan was used as a guiding instrument during any g¢.ven
year's activity and as a yardstick to measure the success
attained relative to the projection. The business plans were
never discussed with or questioned by the business development
specialists. And 1f a reocommendation 1s to be made, 1t would be
to encourage SBA 1involvement 1n the setting of goals and
objeccives and 1in the appraisal of success/failure attendant
thereto.
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AUTOM' "D BUSINESS SYSTEMS & SERVICES, INC

QUESTIONS /RESPONSES

Page 3

7. What do vyou view as an adequate period of transition for
8(a) firms to the private marketplace and please briefly

state how 1t should be structured?

RESPONSE: The current ten (10) year projection period for
transitioning firms from the 8(a) program to the private
marketplace seems adequate. Certainly exceptions will arise but
the 10-year concept should be ample time within which to reach
maturity. Insofar as structure 1S concerned, my previous
recommendations remain unchanged and apply to competitive §(a)
awards only:
-- Five (5) years competing orn a technical basis.
-- Five (5) years competing on a cost, as well as
technical, basas.
~-- Following graduation, a 3 - 5 year "grandfather"”
period wherein firms may continue to compete for
small business set-asides 1. the area of their
established expertise. They would, however, be
excluded from benefiting from 8(a) set-asides.
And agair. sole source awards have to be considered with the
firm's total growth and capab:lities 1in mind.

8. Did you have contact with MBDA prior to o. since graduation
from the 8(a} program? Was this contact helpful to you 1n
making the trensition to the private sector and were you
notified by MBDA or did you initiate the contact?

RESPONSE: No contact has been made with the MBDA, ei1ther
prior tc or since graduating from the 8(a) program. Contact was
not 1nitiated by MBDA nor ABSS; therefore, the potential
helpfulness of such contact to ABSS, in making the transition
from the 8(a) progrem to the private sector 1s unknown.

9. Many respondents to the survey felt "politics” should be
removed 1n operating the program. Wwhat do you think
respondents meant and what 1s your opinion of the role
politics does or should play?

RESPONSE: First, there sho:vld be no "politics" 1in the
program for the program was established for all who qualified as
"small and disadvantaged” under the guidelines set forth
therein. As to what respondents mean or meant by "politics,” 1t

18 possible that some feel other firms received favoritism when
sole source awards were granted: when firms with sim:ilar
capabilities/qualifications are evaluated: when firms are
selected to compete technically: etc. o be specific would
certainly require detailed discussions with those firms who feel
"politics” 1s a significant factor within the program.
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AUTOMATED BUSINESS SYSTEMS & SERVICES. INC
QUESTIONS/RESPONSES
Page 4

10. what three areas of the 8{a) program in your opinion are
most in need of reform in order to meke 1t a more effective
and effic:ent program to ensure greater minority business
rarticipation in our nations's economy?

RESPONSE: 1) Improve the skill levels within SBA 1tself soO
as to establish knowledgeable elements to whom 8(a) firms may
turn for advice, assistance, constructive evaluation/criticism,
business plan development, etc.

2) Increase emphasis on the business procedures
and financ-al aspects of running a business prior to certifying
a firm under the 8(a) program. Such a process would enlhance 2

firm's surv.vability under the program and minimize the 1mpact
of critical shases through which a firm m st peass.

3) Restructure the s1ze standards to more
accurately reflect/acknowledge the highe. doller volumes
associated with certain SIC codes and to recognize one large
contract award {regardless of how awarded, 1i1.e., 8(a),

competitive, etc.) does not and shoild not require a firm to be
graduated from the program. Graduation should be based on true
corporate growth and exXperience; realistic size standards, and a
contract base from which a firm may draw while transitioning to
a fully competitive marketplace.
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The CuairMAN. Mr. Delgado, are you out of the program now?

Mr. DeLgaDo. Yes, Senator.

The CuairMaN. How long were yon in it?

Mr. DELGADO. All together, about 15 years. However, the first 5
years nothing very much happened.

The CHairMAN. Could you have made it without it?

Mr. DerGapo. I was profitable already when I went into it.

The CHairMAN. You were profitable when you went into the pro-
frram?

Mr. DELGADO. Yes.

The CHaIRMAN. How many employees did you have at the time?

Mr. DeLcapo. Twenty-five. And we were making a living and
sort of growing. And 2 to 2 years into it I was almost broke.

The CHAIRMAN. Was that because of the program?

Mr. DeLGapo. Once I got into the program, yes.

The CHalrRMAN. You were profitable and you went into the pro-
gram, and you testified that within 2 to 3 years you had a negative
net worth of $300,000.

Mr. DELGADO. Yes, Senator.

The CHaIRMAN. What did they do to cause that?

Mr. DeLgapo. Well, they did to the extent that I had great hopes
for the program, and I spent all of the money that we had to too!
up to do a given job. And I borrowed everything I could and every-
thing they would lend me.

I am into the hole $700,000 or $800,000 for tooling up to do this
bomb that——

The CHa1PMAN. You got that loan from SBA?

Mr. DeLGgapo. I got a loan from them, from my home, and every-
where else I had. Then we started, we did the prograri. Then no
more procurements for a couple of years.

So in the meantime I owe everyone. | have all my resources com-
mitted to this, much larger confract than I had ever done before.
So I was able to hang in there. I talked to all my creditors and I
did not really have to go bankrupt but preity much I was, to the
extent that I worked out a repayment program over 5 years with
them.

Then the thing started to comne back and they gave me the con-
tract again, for whict [ was now tooled, and I started to build
myself back up.

The CHairMAN. I think it was you, Mr. Howard, that mmade the
point which [ think is probably the best reason for continuing the
8(a) Program, and that is you said that certain contracts were
made available to you that would never have been available to you
otherwise. Were you the one that said that?

Mr. HowaRrr. Yes, sir.

The CralRMAN. And the point has been made here that there is
a certain mindset in the financial community, as well as in the
manufacturing community, that minority businesses simply cannot
perform as other businesses do.

And if that is true, and I expect it 15 true, then this program
serves the purpose of saying we are going to at lesst give this com-
pany a chance which they might not otherwise get.

Q 9:
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Obviously, in your case you not only got the chance but you per-
formed. Now you say youv have been out of the program about 2
years?

Mr. Howagb. Yes, sir.

The CHaIRMAN. How are you doing now?

Mr. Howarp. Very weli. Last year our revenue was $26 million.
The first 9 months of this fiscal year we had revenue of $16 mil-
lion. We had pre-tax profit of $300,000.

We are having our share of problems, but we are resolving those
problems and I think we wili continue to grow.

The CHAIRMAN. It seems to me that you are in one of the most
intensely competitive businesses in the Cuuiitry. And the fact that
you have been able to do that really speaks very well for you, and
you are continuing to grow.

Everybody I xnow is in the same business you are in. It is like
consulting firms in Washington. Everybody is a consultant.

Well, gentlemen, you have both given very good testimony, very
positive testimouny. This program and your experience *ith it
shows that it is not all bad, despite some flaws in it.

I continue to be concerned about a host of things that have been
raised here this morning, and hopefully we will be able to refine
this program and amend it and change it so that it will acd:ess
some of your concerns.

I have the feeling that if we are really serious about continuing
this program and trying to promote minority business in this Coun-
try, we are going to have to insist that the Small Business Admin-
istration, or at least the people who administer this program, when
they are hiring experts and consuitants, go out and try to guide
you and help you, that they be somebody that knows more than
you do.

I always try to hire people on my staff that are smarter than I
am, and if they are not any smarter than I am I do not need them.
And if I were going te start a popcorn business I would try to find
somebody who had becz successful in the popcor: business. Does
that not make sense?

Mr. DeLgapo. Absolutely.

The CHaiRMAR. This is the thing that is probably as troublesome
to me, but I want to find out if this Agency has been politicized and
to the extent, what extent it has been. Unhappily, I wish we had
reversed the order of witnesses.

I would like to have heard from the witnesses and then the Ad-
ministrator and Mr. Gonzalez, because I would have had a lot r.ore
questions to ask and I am going te submit some questions to them
in writing, the principal one being, how do you choose these techni-
cal experts?

But, in any event, your testimony has been very good and very
helpful this morning, and 1 want to thank both of you very much
for preparing your testirony, at some irconvenience and expense
to yourseif, coming here to be with us. Thank you very much.

[Material follows:]
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QUESTIONS FROM SENATOR DALE BUMPERS

The witnesses representing former 8(a) companies commented
on the inability of 8(a) program field technicians to
assist them with their business needs. The Committec has
also received several inquiries concerning these field
representatives and their failure to provide needed
assistance. What specific requirements must epplicants
meet who wish to serve as 8(a) field technicians?

Attached is a vacancy announcement for a Business
Opportunity Specialist which lists a depcription of duties
as well as the qualifications required yor the position.

Doea SBA provide any axtensive training program after
these technicians are hired? Would you agree that the
representztives' lack of expertise in the areas in which _
they assist 8(a) participants is a problem that needs -
immadiate attention? To what exteni: is the politicization
of the program due to the role that these field
technicians play?

We are in the process of developing a career development
training program for business opportunity specialists.

Due to the inperative need to improve the 3(a) program, we
must also give consideration to the proposed MBDA tran~fer
from Commerce to S3A. How 4o you plan to implement this
transfer? It was indicated at the hearing that the
Minority Business Development Office at SBA had preoared
the fourth in a series of plan drafts which was now under
review by the Office of Management ar? Budget. Will you
please provide the Committee with a copy of that draft and
make plans to review the draft with Committee staff by
June 1 or the earliest possible date?

We are still in the process of developing, in coordination
with the Department of Commerce, Minority Business
pevelopment Agency (MBDA) and thz Office of Managcment and
Budget, a plan for implementing the proposal to transfer
MBDA from the Department of Commerce to the Small Business
Administration (SBA). Upon completion of this plan we
will make it available to the Committee Staff for
discussion.
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Q. How many positions which now exist in Commerce will be
lost in the transfer?

A. Present plans provide for the transfer of 140 full-time
equivalent (FTE) positions to SBA. The 140 positions “ave
been identified as those positlons responsible for the
managemeat and implemeatation of the Minority Business
Dev~'opment Center (M3DC) program. If additional MBDC
mar:jemen: and implementation positions are identified in
the future, we anticipate an appropriate increase of the
number of transferred positions. SBA proposes to utilize
all available tools to minimize all adverse impact on
Agency employees.

Q. Do you believe that the reforms presented in legislation
as H.R. 1807 will model 8(a) programs so similar to MBDA

programs that the transfer may become an integral part of
8(a) reform? *

A. The transfer will provide SBA with a stronger management
and technical assistance component to support the 8(a)
program and at the same time maintain the identity of the
7(3) and MBDA management and assistance programs.

3. Q. During the hearing, I referred to a May 11 wWall Street
Journal article which recounted the histories of several
8(a) participants which received large or numerous
contract awards prior to graduation and then sold their
companies soon after graduation. Mr. Gonzalez stated that
although SBA had discontinued the practice of providing
8(a) graduates with such gifts, the agency was not
permitted under current regulations or statutes from
placing restrictive clauses in the 8(a) contract awards
that would prevent the 8(a) company from selling or
otherwise transferring those contractual rights and
obligations to another party.

Which statute sections and/or regulations was Mr. Gonzalez
referring to and how 4o they prohibit the agency from
placing such restrictions on 8(a) participants? Are you
currently developing regulations to remedy this situation?

A. The problem of transfer of ownership by section 8(a)
program participants and/or of transfer of contractual
rights and obligations is one currently under
consideration by the Agency. The Agency is currently
impaired 1n its ability to address this situation Wy
applicable contract clauses.
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The Anti-Assignmen: Act, 41 U.S.C. section 15, on its face
prohibits the assignment of Governmea': contracts. Case
law has inte:cpreted this provision, howzver, as not
automatically nullifying contracts that have been
assigned. Instead, it permits the Government to recognize
assignments deemed to be in the Government's best
interest. Conversely, where the Government does not
believe recognition of the assignment to be in {ts hest
interest, it can refuse to recognize the assignment. If
the original contractor does not proceed, the Goverament
may declare it in default and terminate the contract.

The procedures for recognition of assignments of 8(a)
contracts is govern:d, in part, by the Special 8(a)
Contract Conditions and Special 8(a) Subcontract
Conditions, 43 C.F.R. sectioas 52.213-11 and 52.213-12,
respectively, which both SBA policy and regulations and .
the Federal Acquisition Regulations (PAR) require to be
included in each 8(a) contract. Those clauses delegate
cont-act administration authority over the subcontract
between SBA and the 8(a) concern to the procuring agency.
"Puresuaat to 48 C.P.R. section 42.302, contract
administration includes the authority to approve contract
novations. Novation is required to facilitate transfer of
Government ¢ontracts from one contractor to another,
included from an 8(a) concern to a successor company.,
pursuant to section 42.1204(a) of the PAR.

The Agency is in the process of evalvating possible
alternatives to the current special contract condition
language. Such alternatives might include reserving the
authority to approve novations and to take other contract
administration actions to SBA, lmposing limitations on the
transferability of the contract by making such a transfer
a possible ground for declaring default, or possibly,
making the transfer of the contract without both SBA and
procuring agency approval, a cause for voiding the
contract. The Agency has not completed {ts evaluation of
the problem and the possible methods of correcting this
possible abuse of the program. The Office of General
Counsel, together with the Office of Minority Small
Business and Capital Ownership Development, has developeil
a proposal which is being circulated within the Ajency for
discussion purposes. Upon completion of that in-house
evaluation, the Agency expeszts to propose modifications to
the FAR clauses and, to the extent necessary, to the
applicable program regulation and FAR provisions.
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The CuHairmanN. With that the Committee will stand, oh, just
before we do that, let me state some acknowledgements for the
record, that we want to express our appreciation to the following
persons who have formulated and completed the survey that is
being presented today.

We especially thank Dr. Dan Melnick, Congressional Research
Services, Frank Gocal, Senate Computer Center, Dr. Al Shelly,
Senate Computer Center, Dr. Orhan Yildiz, Senate Computer
Center, Constance Sullivan, Senate Service Center, Ida Suraci and
staff, Senate Service Center, Edward Neal, Small Business Admin-
istration, Douglas Smith, Sm.1l Business Administration, Steve
Denlinger, Latin American Manufacturers Association, Ralph
Thomas, National Association of Minority Contractors, Dr. Eliza-
beth Pan, National Federation of 8(a) Companies, and Joseph
Duncan, Dun and Bradstreet.

Thank you very much. The leaving is adjourned].

[Whereupon, at 11:20 a.m. the hearing was adjourned.]
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Mr Chairman and distinguished members of the J S Senate Committee

on Small Business

I appreciate this opportunity to testify on bohalf of the National
Federation of 8(a) Companies and present testimony on the experiences
of our 8(a) membership and the effectiveness of the 8(a) program in

providing business developrment opportunities

I am Carl A Brown. CEO oi MANDEX. INC , an 8(a) certified high

technology professional services government contractor and menber of

the Executive Committee of the Natlonal Federation of 8(a) Companlies

My fire is 13 years old. and {s in the telecommunications engineer.ng

and computer related services i{ndustry We currentiy have 265
employees and shcu'd have 1987 sales of approximately $16 million
dollars We are less than a ear away from graduation znd are

atteapting to prepare for that event

The 8(a) program provides a tremendous conmpetitive advantage to a
ainority businessman which allows him. with a )}{%tle luck. and good
management, to temporarily overcome the aultiple disadvantages of
years of discrimination and perhaps achieve zomentary parlity with his
non-minority counterpart At this point the 8(a) firm should ideally
graduate Should the 8 Program die at this precise instant. the

American ides of equal opportunity would have been achlieved and the

102
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former 8la} firm would go on to succred or fail on the approximately

same basis as the non-minority firm

Thus the existing system c.eates the strange result that current 8(a)
firms and giaduated 8(a)'s are oft times pitted against each other
for the same government work Clearly the incentives of the systenm

are perverted,

For example., from observations of msany 8{(a) firms in their final
phase of the 8(a) program and reactions or federal agency people. one

notices the following

1 As graduation day approaches. senior members of the 8(a) firm's
Management Team begin "deserting the sinking ship"” They Join a
new or younger 8(a) firm Here, they use their contacts to move
the 8(a) follow-on contracts o the new 8(a) firm A senior
non-#inority meamaber of the Management Team Says. in effect.
“Sorry. Mr President, that you have to leave the 8(a) Progranm

“Good luck™”

2. Agencles tend not to exercise option years on contracts, even
though the 8(a) firm is doing a good job. since they want to
meet their 8(a) goals by giving the old contract effort to a ney
8fa) firm Th2 staff will eventually leave. following the

contract

ERIC "
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3 When an 8(a) firam graduates. the 8(a) requirement generally does

not graduate This the former ¥(a) fira cannot compete against

capability

] Even though the SBA states that the 8{a) firm can rece:ve 8ta)
contracts up to mid-night on graduation day. federal agencles
start avoiding 8(a} firmss in their last year for fear of getting
the procurement "gs*tuck" and therefore ‘lost because of time
constraints Its easier to go to an 8(a) firm with more time in

the progran

To alleviate these problems and not have the 8(a) program a
‘revolving door” project transition programs are necessary The
Subcontracting Provision {Section 211) of Public lLaw 95-507 provides
a transition opportunity opportunity to the private sector. but

Contracting Officer enforcement is solely needed

Section 1207 of pPublic Law 99-6ul1 (The Department of Defense 5%
Contract Goai} provides a second *ransition opportunity If 1t s
used properly, this law could provide a transition program and model

for other government agencies

ERIC
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\1 E%"'* i Minority Business Development Agency

s s? | Weshogion O C 20230

May 26, 1987

Honorable Lowel} Weicker, Jr
United States Senate
Washington, D.C. 20510

Dear Senator Weicker:

Thank you for your letter regarding the Minority Business Development
Agency's (MBDA) efforts to assist firms participating in the Smal)l
Business Administration's (SBA) 8(a) Program,

M3DA continues to recognize the importance of assisting 8(a} firms,
especially those nearing graduation and those already graduated from
the 8(a) Program. However, it is of egual importance to recognize the
respective roles and capabilities of MBDA and SBA to better appreciate
the specific involvement of this Agency. The 8(a) Program is soley the
responsibility of SBA. By signing the MBDA/SBA Interagency Agreement

in March 1982, MBDA agreed to “the cooperative use of its resources,
talents, and facilities n furtherance of providing effective and efticient
assistance to the socially and economically disadvantaged minority small
business community," Coordination between MBDA and SBA occurs regularly
at both the field and headquarters levels.

This Agency has a client base of substantial size since we serve all minority
firms. Last fiscal year (1986) our client load exceeded 14,000. There are
over 1 millfon mino~ity business enterprises (MBE) and over 400,000 have paid
employees. [There are approximately 3,000 8(a) firms.]) Many of the non-8(a)
firms are quite large and have needs as c¢ritical as those of 8(a) firms.

With our 1imited resources, we cannot specifically target the 8(a) firms,
because to do so would be to the det-~iment of the vast majority of MBEs.
Through cooperative and special efforts, we devote energies and resources to
assist 8(a) firms within our existing prograr structure,

It continues to be MBOA's objective to previde management and technical
assistance, identify public and private sector resources and opportunities,
and direct MBEs to such resources and opportunities. These services and
resources are voluntary from the standpoint of firms utilizing them, whether
or not they participate in the 8(a) Progrem.

Q 103
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The nature of the 8(a) program, as we view it, creates an environment whereby
many of the firms do not obtain much experience in marketing thenselves 1n
the private sector, especially during their early years in the program.

Thus, in the process of transitioning or following graduation, these firms
face a new reality to which they are unaccustomed. MBDA, unlike SBA, dues
not provide direct contracts/procurements or financial assiscance. MBDA
functions mainiy as a "broker" in financing and procurement efforts involving
MBEs. Most 8(a) firms are accustomed to receiving sole-source
(non-competitive) procurement contracts and diect financing and business
development expense funds from SBA. Therefore, i1t is not surprising thac,
during transition or immediately after graduation, 8(a) fiims 5 not find

the MBLTs in a position to provide them the “"direct” benefits to which they
are accustomed.

The survey findings, as they pertain to MBNA, do not tell the whole story.
Unlike SBA, MBDA delivers most of its services through va~ious
intermediaries. These funded 1ntermediaries, in most cases, are required
to record services provided to 8(a) firms, [Our own records prove that

the "1imited" survey findings do not in fact present an accurate picture

of our service to 8{a) firm3.] The enclosed chart provides data on M3DA's
assistance to 8(a) firms as a percentage of assistance provided to the
pgency's total ciient load during the periods FY 1983-FY 1986. Minority
Business Development Centers are assisting an average of 507 8(a) firms per
year or 16.9 percent of the 8(a) universe.

Further, since wo create opportunities for MBEs through intermediaries, and
by encouraging the "environment" to be more responsive to MBEs. most 8(a)
firms (graduated and transitioning) no doubt receive positive service from
some source which MBDA is responsible for funding, e.g., our State and Local
Government Program and Trade Association Program. When an 8(a) fim
receives a contract or financing through the assistance of another source
that source may in fact be connected to MBDA, and the 8(a) firm §s unawa

of this fact.

One of MBDA's principal intermediaries has been the National Minority
Supplier Development Council (NMSDC), which has aided tremenciusly in
assisting minority fimms to gain acc::s to business opportunities in ihe
private sector. We continue to work cooperatively with that organization and
1ts network although the funding relationship has changed to a more specific
thrust--demonstration projects. As an element of the transition strategy,
we included specific requirements in the NMSDC's 1985 award to assist d(a)

irms. We collaborated with SBA on this effort and obtained mailing iabels
of selected firms--more than 800. Many of the letters iaviting 8(a) firms to
participate were returned for reasons similar to these cited in your survey,
e.g., 'return to sender’ or "no forwarding address.” In spite of that, the
NMSDC reported that 233 8(a) firms participated during the period as
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suppliers. The NMSDT reported $8 bilifon in purchases from MBEs by {ts
corporate members during the 1985 calendar year. The report does not include
the names of participants in order to maintain the confidentiality of the
buyer/seller relationship, Cooies of materfals related to this effort are
also enclosed.

I certainly appreciate your giving us the opportunity to present our “iews
and provide information for the record and, I assure you that the survey's
findings and recommendations will be carefully considered as we approach
final drafting of a new agreement with SBA.

Sincerely, ;o
Y N A
. y'\r ’

“»~ James H, Richardson Gonzales
Director

Enclosures

ERI!
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MINORITY BUSINESS DEVELOPMENT AGENCY

FY1983 fy 198 FY 1985 FY 198
MBOC Performance Categories TOTAL | %8(a)|#8(a) |TOTAL | %8(a)|#8(a) JTOTAL | x8(a)|#8(a)|TOTAL | %8(a)}#8(a)
16541 9249 13886 13,627
3.5 5.3 3.5 3.5
Total Clients Assisted 573 494 487 477
447,372 434,185 327,220 239,709
7.5 5.8 h 8.2
34,748 25,286 22,7116 19,679
M&TA Hours Provided _ - e
4182 7041 5664 4906
13.1 19.0 19.6 19.7
199 1321 1110 966
¥ Contracts .
£635.2 $831.8 $738.2 $802.5
30.6 6.0 35.8 44.6
$1€3.3 $223.9 $264.5 $358.4
Value of Contracts
(3 milens) . —_
) 1418 2662 2032 1665
8.0 8.9 10.7 10.9
113 237 219 181
#Financral Packages . _
$190.7 $373.1 $356.1 $377.7
8.0 ; 19.1 64.4 13.7
33.7 $52.4 $229 .4 $51.6
| $Value of Financial Packages 108
($ millions) i
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UNITEO STATES DEPARTMENT OF COMMERCE
Minority Business Development Agency
Washngton, 0 C 20230

The Minority Business Development Agency (MBDA)}, through the
National Minority Supplier Development Council (NMSDC), has
started a program to assist firms such as yours in obtaining

sales from the private sector.

The primary objective of the NMSDC and its network of regional
councils is to expand business relationships between major
corporate purchasers and minority suppliers of goods and services.
There are currently 45 regional councils and almost 130C corpora-
tions (representing more than 2300 individual buying facilities)

participating in NMSDC programs.

These corporations reported

$5.7 bt lion in purchases from minority businesses during the 1983

calen{ ° year.

furthey

Since the organization'tc inception in 1972, the
result have reflected steady growth ove

the years and we expect

increases in dollar volume and number of minority firms

establisning successful buyer/seller relationships in future years,

The NMSDC has agreed to assist the Agency in its efforts to aid

current and former 8(a) firms.

If you are interested in becominag

involved in these activities, please return the enclosed response

card in the envelope provided.

Your cooperatir- 4ill certainly be appreciated.

S ely,

>

Jsoph N. Cooper
Assistant Director
for Resource Development

Enclosure

ERI!
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Secretory

Chartes Dougias Dixon, Esg,
Arorney-otiow

Sterhng, Drug, Inc

fxe utive Director
Botyommn E Jonos
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National Minority Supplier Development Council, Inc.

1442 Broadway, 44th Floor f New York NY 10018 /(212)94.4-2430

June 12, 1985

LETTER TO NMSDC MEMBERSHIP

Dear

As you are aware, NMSDC has been awarded a grant by
the Department of Commerce to operate a national
market development project. Under the terms and
conditions of the 1985 MBDA award, NMSDC will be
assisting 8(a) firms who have graduated or will be
graduating shortly from the Small Business
Administration's (SBA) 8(a) progran, to aid their
transition from the public sector to the private
sector.

Let me take a moment of your time to give you some
background information on the $BA 8(a) program and
the comnpmitment that NMSDC has made to these 8(a)
firms.

Section 8(a) of the Small Business Act ("the Act") 1§
U.S.C. 637(a) established a business development
progrcm under vhich SBA enters into contracts with
other federal agencies and then arranges for the
.frformarce of such contracts by negotiating or

ot, erwise awa .ng subcontracts to socially and
economically visadvantaged concerns.

SBA has set up ve- ngent procedures for
processing and ar 8(a) certification. To be
eligible for pait g in contracts awarded under
this progran, the £1..> have to prove their
capability to handle e contracts. This involves a
thorough screening of ae company personnel, their
skills and capabrlities and also a close scrutiny of
the company's financial records.

110
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June 12, 1985
pg.

NMSDC has been entrusted with the responsibility of
helping a select number of 8(a) firms 1n their
transition from exclusive government contracting into
the mainstream of commerce and industry and to
enhance the growth capabilities of these firms in
terns of potential sales and employment ot additional
minority workers. 1In short to expand the scope of
their abilities!

Please not= that NMSDC will only be assisting those
soci1ally and economically disadvantaged 3(a) firms
who fall within our definition of minority-owned
firms.

The process 1s already underway. MBDA has been
mai1ling the listing of such graduating 8&(a) firms
within their particular geographic area to the
various funded councils in the NMSDC Network.

¥hile only 78 funded councils are presently
partacaipating in this effort, we feel that all the
corporate members and all the NMSDC Regional Councils
throughout the country can benefit by working clasely
with 8(a) firms. You will find that helping the 8(a)
firms in their transition wi1ll 1ndee. be a worthwhile
effort as you will be able to get some highly
qualified suppliers to meet your procurcment needs.
We shall soon be notifying the regional council 1n
your area to follow this up.

For further information, please contact the
undersigned.

Sincerely,

Benjamin E. Jones
Executive Director

BEJ:CN/tlc

cc: C. Nargolkar

76-344 (112)
El{lC 111
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